

Minnesota Pollution Control Agency

GENERAL PERMIT AUTHORIZATION TO DISCHARGE STORMWATER ASSOCIATED WITH SMALL MUNICIPAL SEPARATE STORM SEWER SYSTEMS UNDER THE NATIONAL POLLUTANT DISCHARGE ELIMINATION SYSTEM/STATE DISPOSAL SYSTEM (NPDES/SDS) PERMIT PROGRAM

EFFECTIVE DATE: August 1, 2013

EXPIRATION DATE: July 31, 2018

Date May 22, 2013

In compliance with the provisions of the federal Clean Water Act (CWA), as amended, (33 U.S.C. 1251 et seq); 40 CFR Parts 122, 123, and 124, as amended; Minnesota Statutes Chapters 115 and 116, as amended; and Minnesota Rules Chapter 7001 and 7090.

This permit establishes conditions for discharging stormwater and specific other related discharges to waters of the state. This permit is required for discharges that are from small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (small MS4), as defined in this permit.

Applicants who submit a complete application in accordance with the requirements of Part II of this permit, and that receive written notification of permit coverage from the **Commissioner**, are authorized to discharge **stormwater** from **small MS4**s under the terms and conditions of this permit.

This permit shall become effective on the date identified above, and supersedes the previous general permit MNR040000, with an expiration date of May 31, 2011.

Signature: C

ohn Linc Stine

Commissioner

Minnesota Pollution Control Agency

If you have questions on this permit, including the specific permit requirements, permit reporting or permit compliance status, please contact the appropriate Minnesota Pollution Control Agency offices.

Municipal Stormwater Program Municipal Division Minnesota Pollution Control Agency 520 Lafayette Road North St. Paul, MN 55155-4194

Telephone: 651-296-6300 or toll free in Minnesota: 800-657-3864

Table of Contents

PART I.	AUTHORIZATION UNDER THIS PERMIT	3		
	A. Eligibility	3		
	B. Limitations on Authorization			
	C. Permit Authorization	4		
	D. Transfer of Ownership or Control	4		
	E. Issuance of Individual Permits			
	F. Rights and Responsibilities			
PART II.	APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS	6		
	A. Application for Reauthorization			
	B. New Permittee Applicants	6		
	C. Existing Permittee Applicants	6		
	D. Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) Document	6		
PART III.	STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PROGRAM (SWPPP)	9		
	A. Regulatory Mechanism(s)	9		
	B. Enforcement Response Procedures (ERPs)			
	C. Mapping and Inventory			
	D. Minimum Control Measures (MCMs)	10		
	Public Education and Outreach			
	Public Participation/Involvement			
	3. Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination			
	Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control			
	5. Post-Construction Stormwater Management			
	6. Pollution Prevention/Good Housekeeping For Municipal Operations			
	E. Discharges To Impaired Waters With A United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA)-Approved Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) That Includes An Applicable Waste			
	Load Allocation (WLA)			
	F. Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems			
	G. SWPPP Modification			
PART IV.	ANNUAL SWPPP ASSESSMENT, ANNUAL REPORTING AND RECORD KEEPING	25		
	A. Annual SWPPP Assessment			
	B. Annual Reporting			
	C. Record Keeping			
	D. Where to Submit	26		
PART V.	GENERAL CONDITIONS	27		
APPENDIX	(A: SCHEDULES	29		
APPENDIX	(B: DEFINITIONS AND ABBREVIATIONS	33		

Page 3 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

PART I. AUTHORIZATION UNDER THIS PERMIT

A. Eligibility

To be eligible for authorization to discharge **stormwater** under this permit, the applicant must be an **owner** and/or **operator** (**owner/operator**) of a **small MS4** and meet one or more of the criteria requiring permit issuance as specified in Minn. R. 7090.1010.

1. Authorized Stormwater Discharges

This permit authorizes **stormwater** discharges from **small MS4s** as defined in 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(16).

2. Authorized Non-Stormwater Discharges

The following categories of non-stormwater discharges or flows are authorized under this permit to enter the permittee's small MS4 only if the permittee does not identify them as significant contributors of pollutants (i.e., illicit discharges), in which case the discharges or flows shall be addressed in the permittee's SWPPP: water line flushing, landscape irrigation, diverted stream flows, rising groundwaters, uncontaminated groundwater infiltration (as defined at 40 CFR § 35.2005(b)(20)), uncontaminated pumped groundwater, discharges from potable water sources, foundation drains, air conditioning condensation, irrigation water, springs, water from crawl space pumps, footing drains, lawn watering, individual residential car washing, flows from riparian habitats and wetlands, dechlorinated swimming pool discharges, street wash water, and discharges or flows from firefighting activities.

B. Limitations on Authorization

The following discharges or activities are not authorized by this permit:

- Non-stormwater discharges, except those authorized in Part I.A.2.
- 2. Discharges of **stormwater** to the **small MS4** from activities requiring a separate NPDES/SDS permit. This permit does not replace or satisfy any other permitting requirements.
- Discharges of stormwater to the small MS4 from any other entity located in the drainage area or outside the drainage area. Only the permittee's small MS4 and the portions of the storm sewer system that are under the permittee's operational control are authorized by this permit.
- This permit does not replace or satisfy any environmental review requirements, including those under the Minnesota Environmental Policy Act (Minn. Stat. § 116D), or the National Environmental Policy Act (42 U.S.C. §§ 4321 - 4370 f).
- This permit does not replace or satisfy any review requirements for endangered or threatened species, from new or expanded discharges that adversely impact or contribute to adverse impacts on a listed endangered or threatened species, or adversely modify a designated critical habitat.

Page 4 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

6. This permit does not replace or satisfy any review requirements for historic places or archeological sites, from new or expanded discharges which adversely affect properties listed or eligible for listing in the National Register of Historic Places or affecting known or discovered archeological sites.

7. Prohibited discharges pursuant to Minn. R. 7050.0180, subp. 3, 4, and 5.

C. Permit Authorization

In order for an applicant to be authorized to discharge stormwater from a small MS4 under this permit:

- The applicant shall submit a complete application to discharge stormwater under this
 permit in accordance with Part II.
- The Commissioner shall review the permit application for completeness and compliance with this permit.
 - a. If an application is determined to be incomplete, the Commissioner will notify the applicant in writing, indicate why the application is incomplete, and request that the applicant resubmit the application.
 - b. If an application is determined to be complete, the **Commissioner** shall make a preliminary determination as to whether the permit should be issued or denied in accordance with Minn. R. 7001.
- 3. The **Commissioner** shall provide public notice with the opportunity for a hearing on the preliminary determination.
- Upon receipt of written notification of final approval of the application from the Commissioner, the applicant is authorized to discharge stormwater from the small MS4 under the terms and conditions of this permit.

D. Transfer of Ownership or Control

Where the ownership or significant operational control of the small MS4 changes after the submittal of an application under Part II, the new owner/operator must submit a new application in accordance with Part II.

E. Issuance of Individual Permits

- The permit applicant may request an individual permit in accordance with Minn. R. 7001.0210, subp.6, for authorization to discharge stormwater associated with a small MS4.
- The Commissioner may require an individual permit for the permit applicant or permittee covered by a general permit, in accordance with Minn. R. 7001.0210, subp. 6.

F. Rights and Responsibilities

The Commissioner may modify this permit or issue other permits, in accordance with Minn.
 R. 7001, to include more stringent effluent limitations or permit requirements that modify

Page 5 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

or are in addition to the MCMs in Part III.D of this permit, or both. These modifications may be based on the **Commissioner**'s determination that such modifications are needed to protect water quality.

 The Commissioner may designate additional small MS4s for coverage under this permit in accordance with Minn. R. 7090. The owner/operator of a small MS4 that is designated for coverage must comply with the permit requirements by the dates specified in the Commissioner's determination.

Page 6 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

PART II. APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS

A. Application for Reauthorization

If a permit has been issued by the Agency and the permittee holding the permit desires to continue the permitted activity beyond the expiration date of the permit, the permittee shall submit a written application for permit reissuance at least 180 days before the expiration date of the existing permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0040, subp.3).

B. New Permittee Applicants

To become a **new permittee** authorized to discharge **stormwater** under this permit, the **owner/operator** of a **small MS4** shall submit an application, on a form provided by the **Commissioner**, in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 3, and the following requirements:

- 1. Submit Part 1 of the permit application (includes the permit application fee).
- 2. Submit Part 2 of the permit application, with the Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) document completed in accordance with Part II.D.

C. Existing Permittee Applicants

All existing permittees seeking to continue discharging stormwater associated with a small MS4 after the effective date of this permit shall submit Part 2 of the permit application, on a form provided by the Commissioner, in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 1, with the SWPPP document completed in accordance with Part II.D. NOTE: Existing permittees were required to submit Part 1 of the permit application prior to the expiration date (May 31, 2011) of the Agency's small MS4 general permit No.MNR040000, effective June 1, 2006, (see Part II.A above).

D. Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) Document

All applicants shall submit a **SWPPP** document with Part 2 of the application form when seeking coverage under this permit. The **SWPPP** document shall become an enforceable part of this permit upon approval by the **Commissioner**. Modifications to the **SWPPP** document that are required or allowed by this permit (see Part III.G) shall also become enforceable provisions. The **SWPPP** document shall be submitted on a form provided by the **Commissioner** and shall include the following:

- 1. A description of partnerships with another regulated small MS4(s), into which the applicant has entered, in order to satisfy one or more requirements of this permit.
- 2. A description of all Regulatory Mechanism(s) (e.g., contract language, an ordinance, permits, standards, etc.) the applicant has developed, implemented, and enforced that satisfies the requirements of each program specified under Part III.D.3, 4, and 5. The description shall include the type(s) of Regulatory Mechanism(s) the applicant has in place at the time of application that will be used to satisfy the requirements. If the Regulatory Mechanism(s) have not been developed at the time of application (e.g., new permittee applicants), or revised to meet new requirements of this permit (e.g., existing permittee applicants); the

Page 7 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

applicant shall describe tasks and corresponding schedules necessary to satisfy the permit requirements in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 2 (existing permittee applicants), or Table 3 (new permittee applicants).

- 3. A description of existing Enforcement Response Procedures (ERPs) the applicant has developed and implemented that satisfy the requirements of Part III.B.1. If the applicant has not yet developed ERPs (e.g., new permittee applicants), or existing ERPs must be updated to satisfy new requirements, the description must include tasks and corresponding schedules necessary to satisfy the permit requirements in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 2 (existing permittee applicants), or Table 3 (new permittee applicants).
- 4. A description of the status of the applicant's storm sewer system map and inventory as required by Part III.C. The description must indicate whether each requirement of Part III.C.1, is satisfied, and for Part III.C.2, is complete, at the time of application. For each requirement of Part III.C that is not satisfied at the time of application, the applicant shall include tasks and corresponding schedules necessary to satisfy the mapping and inventory requirements in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 2 (existing permittee applicants), or Table 3 (new permittee applicants).
- 5. For each Minimum Control Measure (MCM) outlined in Part III.D:
 - a. The Best Management Practices (BMPs) the applicant will implement, or has implemented, for each MCM.
 - b. The measurable goals for each of the BMPs identified in Part II.D.5.a, including as appropriate, the months and years in which the applicant will undertake required actions, including interim milestones and the frequency of the action, in narrative or numeric form, as appropriate.
 - Name(s) of individual(s) or position titles responsible for implementing and/or coordinating each component of the MCM.
- 6. For each applicable Waste Load Allocation (WLA) approved prior to the effective date of this permit, the applicant shall submit the following information as part of the SWPPP document:
 - a. TMDL project name(s)
 - b. Numeric WLA(s), including units
 - c. Type of WLA (i.e., categorical or individual)
 - d. Pollutant(s) of concern
 - e. Applicable flow data specific to each applicable WLA
 - f. For each applicable WLA not met at the time of application, a compliance schedule is required. Compliance schedules can be developed to include multiple WLAs associated with a TMDL project and shall include:
 - (1) Interim milestones, expressed as BMPs or progress toward implementation of BMPs to be achieved during the term of this permit
 - (2) Dates for implementation of interim milestones
 - (3) Strategies for continued BMP implementation beyond the term of this permit
 - (4) Target dates the applicable WLA(s) will be achieved

Page 8 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

- g. For each applicable WLA the permittee is reasonably confident is being met at the time of application, the permittee must provide the following documentation:
 - (1) Implemented BMPs used to meet each applicable WLA
 - (2) A narrative describing the permittee's strategy for long-term continuation of meeting each applicable WLA.
- 7. For the requirements of Part III.F, Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems, if applicable, the applicant shall submit the following:
 - a. Geographic coordinates of the system
 - b. Name(s) of individual(s) or position titles responsible for the operation of the system
 - c. Information listed in Part III.F.3.a(1)-(6), if the system is constructed at the time the application is submitted to the **Agency**
 - d. Indicate if the system complies with the requirements of Part III.F
 - e. If applicable, for each Part III.F requirement that the applicant's system does not comply with at the time of application, describe tasks and corresponding schedules necessary to bring the system into compliance in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 2 (existing permittee applicants), or Table 3 (new permittee applicants).

Page 9 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

PART III. STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PROGRAM (SWPPP)

The permittee shall develop, implement, and enforce a SWPPP designed to reduce the discharge of pollutants from the small MS4 to the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP), to protect water quality, and to satisfy the appropriate water quality requirements of the Clean Water Act.

If the permittee enters into a partnership for purposes of meeting SWPPP requirements, the permittee maintains legal responsibility for compliance with this permit.

Existing permittees shall revise their SWPPP developed under the Agency's small MS4 general permit No.MNR040000 that was effective June, 1, 2006, to meet the requirements of this permit in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 2. New permittees shall develop, implement, and enforce their SWPPP in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 3. The permittee's SWPPP shall consist of the following:

A. Regulatory Mechanism(s)

To the extent allowable under state, tribal or local law, the permittee shall develop, implement, and enforce a Regulatory Mechanism(s) to meet the terms and conditions of Part III.D.3, 4, and 5. A Regulatory Mechanism(s) for the purposes of this permit may consist of contract language, an ordinance, permits, standards, or any other mechanism, that will be enforced by the permittee.

B. Enforcement Response Procedures (ERPs)

- The permittee shall develop and implement written ERPs to enforce and compel compliance with the Regulatory Mechanism(s) developed and implemented by the permittee in accordance with Part III.A.
- Enforcement conducted by the permittee pursuant to the ERPs shall be documented.Documentation shall include, at a minimum, the following:
 - Name of the person responsible for violating the terms and conditions of the permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s)
 - b. Date(s) and location(s) of the observed violation(s)
 - Description of the violation(s), including reference(s) to relevant Regulatory Mechanism(s)
 - d. Corrective action(s) (including completion schedule) issued by the permittee
 - e. Date(s) and type(s) of enforcement used to compel compliance (e.g., written notice, citation, stop work order, withholding of local authorizations, etc.)
 - f. Referrals to other regulatory organizations (if any)
 - g. Date(s) violation(s) resolved

C. Mapping and Inventory

1. Mapping

New permittees shall develop, and existing permittees shall update, a storm sewer system map that depicts the following:

Page 10 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

- a. The permittee's entire small MS4 as a goal, but at a minimum, all pipes 12 inches or greater in diameter, including stormwater flow direction in those pipes
- Outfalls, including a unique identification (ID) number assigned by the permittee, and an associated geographic coordinate
- c. Structural stormwater BMPs that are part of the permittee's small MS4
- d. All receiving waters
- 2. Inventory (2009 Minnesota Session Law, Ch. 172. Sec. 28).
 - a. The permittee shall complete an inventory of:
 - (1) All ponds within the permittee's jurisdiction that are constructed and operated for purposes of water quality treatment, stormwater detention, and flood control, and that are used for the collection of stormwater via constructed conveyances. Stormwater ponds do not include areas of temporary ponding, such as ponds that exist only during a construction project or short-term accumulations of water in road ditches.
 - (2) All wetlands and lakes, within the permittee's jurisdiction, that collect stormwater via constructed conveyances.
 - b. The permittee shall complete and submit the inventory to the Agency on a form provided by the Commissioner. Each feature inventoried shall include the following information:
 - (1) A unique identification (ID) number assigned by the permittee
 - (2) A geographic coordinate
 - (3) Type of feature (e.g., pond, wetland, or lake). This may be determined by using best professional judgment.
- D. Minimum Control Measures (MCMs)

The permittee shall incorporate the following six MCMs into the SWPPP. The permittee shall document as part of the SWPPP, a description of BMPs used for each MCM, the responsible person(s) and department(s) in charge, an implementation schedule, and measureable goals that will be used to determine the success of each BMP.

1. Public Education and Outreach

New permittees shall develop and implement, and existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement, a public education program to distribute educational materials or equivalent outreach that informs the public of the impact stormwater discharges have on water bodies and that includes actions citizens, businesses, and other local organizations can take to reduce the discharge of pollutants to stormwater. The program shall also include:

- a. Distribution of educational materials or equivalent outreach focused on:
 - (1) Specifically selected **stormwater**-related issue(s) of high priority to the **permittee** to be emphasized during this permit term (e.g., specific **TMDL** reduction targets, changing local business practices, promoting adoption of residential **BMPs**, lake

Page 11 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

improvements through lake associations, responsible management of pet waste, household chemicals, yard waste, deicing materials, etc.)

- (2) Illicit discharge recognition and reporting illicit discharges to the permittee
- b. An implementation plan that consists of the following:
 - (1) Target audience(s), including measurable goals for each audience
 - (2) Responsible Person(s) in charge of overall plan implementation
 - (3) Specific activities and schedules to reach measurable goals for each target audience
 - (4) A description of any coordination with and/or use of other stormwater education and outreach programs being conducted by other entities, if applicable
 - (5) Annual evaluation to measure the extent to which measurable goals for each target audience are attained
- c. Documentation of the following information:
 - (1) A description of any specific stormwater-related issues identified by the permittee under Part III.D.1.a(1)
 - (2) All information required under Part III.D.1.b
 - (3) Any modifications made to the program as a result of the annual evaluation under Part III.D.1.b(5)
 - (4) Activities held, including dates, to reach measurable goals
 - (5) Quantities and descriptions of educational materials distributed, including dates distributed

2. Public Participation/Involvement

- a. New permittees shall develop and implement, and existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement, a Public Participation/Involvement program to solicit public input on the SWPPP. The permittee shall:
 - (1) Provide a minimum of one (1) opportunity annually for the public to provide input on the adequacy of the SWPPP. Public meetings can be conducted to satisfy this requirement provided appropriate local public notice requirements are followed and opportunity to review and comment on the SWPPP is provided.
 - (2) Provide access to the SWPPP document, Annual Reports, and other documentation that supports or describes the SWPPP (e.g., Regulatory Mechanism(s), etc.) for public review, upon request. All public data requests are subject to the Minnesota Government Data Practices Act, Minn. Stat. § 13.
 - (3) Consider public input, oral and written, submitted by the public to the permittee, regarding the SWPPP.
- b. Document the following information:
 - (1) All relevant written input submitted by persons regarding the SWPPP
 - (2) All responses from the permittee to written input received regarding the SWPPP, including any modifications made to the SWPPP as a result of the written input received

Page 12 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

(3) Date(s) and location(s) of events held for purposes of compliance with this requirement

(4) Notices provided to the public of any events scheduled to meet this requirement, including any electronic correspondence (e.g., website, e-mail distribution lists, notices, etc.)

3. Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination (IDDE)

New permittees shall develop, implement, and enforce, and existing permittees shall revise their current program as necessary, and continue to implement and enforce, a program to detect and eliminate illicit discharges into the small MS4. The IDDE program shall consist of the following:

a. Map of the small MS4 as required by Part III.C.1.

 Regulatory Mechanism(s) that effectively prohibits non-stormwater discharges into the small MS4, except those non-stormwater discharges authorized under Part I.B.1.

- c. Incorporation of illicit discharge detection into all inspection and maintenance activities conducted under Part III.D.6.e and f. Where feasible, illicit discharge inspections shall be conducted during dry-weather conditions (e.g., periods of 72 or more hours of no precipitation).
- d. Detecting and tracking the source of illicit discharges using visual inspections. The permittee may also include the use of mobile cameras, collecting and analyzing water samples, and/or other detailed inspection procedures that may be effective investigative tools.
- e. Training of all field staff, in accordance with the requirements of Part III.D.6.g(2), in illicit discharge recognition (including conditions which could cause illicit discharges), and reporting illicit discharges for further investigation.
- f. Identification of priority areas likely to have illicit discharges, including at a minimum, evaluating land uses associated with business/industrial activities, areas where illicit discharges have been identified in the past, and areas with storage of large quantities of significant materials that could result in an illicit discharge. Based on this evaluation, the permittee shall conduct additional illicit discharge inspections in those areas identified as having a higher likelihood for illicit discharges.
- g. For timely response to known, suspected, and reported illicit discharges:
 - (1) Procedures for investigating, locating, and eliminating the source of illicit discharges.
 - (2) Procedures for responding to spills, including emergency response procedures to prevent spills from entering the small MS4. The procedures shall also include the immediate notification of the Minnesota Department of Public Safety Duty Officer at 1-800-422-0798 (toll free) or 651-649-5451 (Metro area), if the source of the illicit discharge is a spill or leak as defined in Minn. Stat. § 115.061.
 - (3) When the source of the illicit discharge is found, ERPs required by Part III.B (if necessary) to eliminate the illicit discharge and require any needed corrective action(s).

Page 13 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

h. Documentation of the following information:

- (1) Date(s) and location(s) of IDDE inspections conducted in accordance with Part III.D.3.c and f
- (2) Reports of alleged illicit discharges received, including date(s) of the report(s), and any follow-up action(s) taken by the permittee
- (3) Date(s) of discovery of all illicit discharges
- (4) Identification of **outfalls**, or other areas, where **illicit discharges** have been discovered
- (5) Sources (including a description and the responsible party) of illicit discharges (if known)
- (6) Action(s) taken by the permittee, including date(s), to address discovered illicit discharges

4. Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control

New permittees shall develop, implement, and enforce, and existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement and enforce, a Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control program that reduces pollutants in stormwater runoff to the small MS4 from construction activity with a land disturbance of greater than or equal to one acre, including projects less than one acre that are part of a larger common plan of development or sale, that occurs within the permittee's jurisdiction. The program shall incorporate the following components:

a. Regulatory Mechanism(s)

A Regulatory Mechanism(s) that establishes requirements for erosion and sediment controls and waste controls that is at least as stringent as the Agency's general permit to Discharge Stormwater Associated with Construction Activity No.MN R100001 (as of the effective date of this permit). The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall require that owners and operators of construction activity develop site plans that must be submitted to the permittee for review and approval, prior to the start of construction activity. Site plans must be kept up-to-date by the owners and operators of construction activity with regard to stormwater runoff controls. The Regulatory Mechanism(s) must require that site plans incorporate the following erosion and sediment controls and waste controls as described in the above referenced permit:

- (1) BMPs to minimize erosion
- (2) BMPs to minimize the discharge of sediment and other pollutants
- (3) BMPs for dewatering activities
- (4) Site inspections and records of rainfall events
- (5) BMP maintenance
- (6) Management of solid and hazardous wastes on each project site
- (7) Final stabilization upon the completion of construction activity, including the use of perennial vegetative cover on all exposed soils or other equivalent means
- (8) Criteria for the use of temporary sediment basins

Page 14 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

b. Site plan review

The program shall include written procedures for site plan reviews conducted by the **permittee** prior to the start of **construction activity**, to ensure compliance with requirements of the Regulatory Mechanism(s). The site plan review procedure shall include notification to owners and operators proposing **construction activity** of the need to apply for and obtain coverage under the **Agency**'s **general permit** to Discharge Stormwater Associated with Construction Activity No.MN R100001.

c. Public input

The program shall include written procedures for receipt and consideration of reports of noncompliance or other stormwater related information on construction activity submitted by the public to the permittee.

d. Site inspections

The program shall include written procedures for conducting site inspections, to determine compliance with the permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s). The written procedures shall:

- (1) Include procedures for identifying priority sites for inspection. Prioritization can be based on such parameters as topography, soil characteristics, type of receiving water(s), stage of construction, compliance history, weather conditions, or other local characteristics and issues.
- (2) Identify frequency at which site inspections will be conducted
- (3) Identify name(s) of individual(s) or position titles responsible for conducting site inspections
- (4) Include a checklist or other written means to document site inspections when determining compliance.
- e. ERPs required by Part III.B of this permit
- f. Documentation of the following information:
 - (1) For each site plan review The project name, location, total acreage to be disturbed, owner and operator of the proposed construction activity, and any stormwater related comments and supporting documentation used by the permittee to determine project approval or denial.
 - (2) For each site inspection Inspection checklists or other written means used to document site inspections

Page 15 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

5. Post-Construction Stormwater Management

New permittees shall develop, implement, and enforce, and existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement and enforce, a Post-Construction Stormwater Management program that prevents or reduces water pollution after construction activity is completed, related to new development and redevelopment projects with land disturbance of greater than or equal to one acre, including projects less than one acre that are part of a larger common plan of development or sale, within the permittee's jurisdiction and that discharge to the permittee's small MS4. The program shall consist, at a minimum, of the following:

- a. A Regulatory Mechanism(s) that incorporates:
 - A requirement that owners and/or operators of construction activity submit site
 plans with post-construction stormwater management BMPs to the permittee for
 review and approval, prior to start of construction activity
 - (2) Conditions for Post-Construction Stormwater Management:

The permittee shall develop and implement a Post-Construction Stormwater Management program that requires the use of any combination of BMPs, with highest preference given to Green Infrastructure techniques and practices (e.g., infiltration, evapotranspiration, reuse/harvesting, conservation design, urban forestry, green roofs, etc.), necessary to meet the following conditions on the site of a construction activity to the MEP:

- (a) For new development projects no net increase from pre-project conditions (on an annual average basis) of:
 - Stormwater discharge Volume, unless precluded by the stormwater management limitations in Part III.D.5.a(3)(a)
 - 2) Stormwater discharges of Total Suspended Solids (TSS)
 - 3) Stormwater discharges of Total Phosphorus (TP)
- (b) For redevelopment projects a net reduction from pre-project conditions (on an annual average basis) of:
 - Stormwater discharge Volume, unless precluded by the stormwater management limitations in Part III.D.5.a(3)(a)
 - Stormwater discharges of TSS
 - Stormwater discharges of TP
- (3) Stormwater management limitations and exceptions
 - (a) Limitations
 - The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall prohibit the use of infiltration techniques to achieve the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2) when the infiltration structural stormwater BMP will receive discharges from, or be constructed in areas:

Page 16 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

- a) Where industrial facilities are not authorized to infiltrate industrial stormwater under an NPDES/SDS Industrial Stormwater Permit issued by the Agency
- b) Where vehicle fueling and maintenance occur
- With less than three (3) feet of separation distance from the bottom of the infiltration system to the elevation of the seasonally saturated soils or the top of bedrock
- Where high levels of contaminants in soil or groundwater will be mobilized by the infiltrating stormwater
- 2) The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall restrict the use of infiltration techniques to achieve the conditions for post-construction stormwater management, without higher engineering review, sufficient to provide a functioning treatment system and prevent adverse impacts to groundwater, when the infiltration device will be constructed in areas:
 - a) With predominately Hydrologic Soil Group D (clay) soils
 - b) Within 1,000 feet up-gradient, or 100 feet down-gradient of active karst features
 - Within a Drinking Water Supply Management Area (DWSMA) as defined in Minn. R. 4720.5100, subp. 13
 - d) Where soil infiltration rates are more than 8.3 inches per hour
- 3) For linear projects where the lack of right-of-way precludes the installation of volume control practices that meet the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part.III.D.5.a(2), the permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) may allow exceptions as described in Part III.D.5.a(3)(b). The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall ensure that a reasonable attempt be made to obtain right-of-way during the project planning process.
- (b) Exceptions for stormwater discharge volume

The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) may allow for lesser volume control on the site of the original construction activity than that in Part III.D.5.a(2) only under the following circumstances:

- The owner and/or operator of a construction activity is precluded from infiltrating stormwater through a designed system due to any of the infiltration related limitations described above, and
- 2) The owner and/or operator of the construction activity implements, to the MEP, volume reduction techniques, other than infiltration, (e.g., evapotranspiration, reuse/harvesting, conservation design, green roofs, etc.) on the site of the original construction activity that reduces stormwater discharge volume, but may not meet the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2).

Page 17 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

(4) Mitigation provisions

There may be circumstances where the permittee or other owners and operators of a construction activity cannot cost effectively meet the conditions for post-construction stormwater management for TSS and/or TP in Part III.D.5.a(2) on the site of the original construction activity. For this purpose, the permittee shall identify, or may require owners or operators of a construction activity to identify, locations where mitigation projects can be completed. The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall ensure that any stormwater discharges of TSS and/or TP not addressed on the site of the original construction activity are addressed through mitigation and, at a minimum, shall ensure the following requirements are met:

- (a) Mitigation project areas are selected in the following order of preference:
 - Locations that yield benefits to the same receiving water that receives runoff from the original construction activity
 - 2) Locations within the same Department of Natural Resource (DNR) catchment area as the original construction activity
 - 3) Locations in the next adjacent DNR catchment area up-stream
 - 4) Locations anywhere within the permittee's jurisdiction
- (b) Mitigation projects must involve the creation of new structural stormwater BMPs or the retrofit of existing structural stormwater BMPs, or the use of a properly designed regional structural stormwater BMP.
- (c) Routine maintenance of structural stormwater BMPs already required by this permit cannot be used to meet mitigation requirements of this Part.
- (d) Mitigation projects shall be completed within 24 months after the start of the original construction activity.
- (e) The **permittee** shall determine, and document, who is responsible for long-term maintenance on all mitigation projects of this Part.
- (f) If the permittee receives payment from the owner and/or operator of a construction activity for mitigation purposes in lieu of the owner or operator of that construction activity meeting the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2), the permittee shall apply any such payment received to a public stormwater project, and all projects must be in compliance with Part III.D.5.a(4)(a)-(e).

(5) Long-term maintenance of structural stormwater BMPs

The permittee's Regulatory Mechanism(s) shall provide for the establishment of legal mechanism(s) between the permittee and owners or operators responsible for the long-term maintenance of structural stormwater BMPs not owned or operated by the permittee, that have been implemented to meet the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2). This only includes structural stormwater BMPs constructed after the effective date of this permit, that are directly connected to the permittee's MS4, and that are in the permittee's jurisdiction. The legal mechanism shall include provisions that, at a minimum:

(a) Allow the permittee to conduct inspections of structural stormwater BMPs not owned or operated by the permittee, perform necessary maintenance, and assess costs for those structural stormwater BMPs when the permittee

Page 18 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

- determines that the owner and/or operator of that structural stormwater BMP has not conducted maintenance.
- (b) Include conditions that are designed to preserve the permittee's right to ensure maintenance responsibility, for structural stormwater BMPs not owned or operated by the permittee, when those responsibilities are legally transferred to another party.
- (c) Include conditions that are designed to protect/preserve structural stormwater BMPs and site features that are implemented to comply with Part III.D.5.a(2). If site configurations or structural stormwater BMPs change, causing decreased structural stormwater BMP effectiveness, new or improved structural stormwater BMPs must be implemented to ensure the conditions for postconstruction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2) continue to be met.

b. Site plan review

The program shall include written procedures for site plan reviews conducted by the permittee prior to the start of construction activity, to ensure compliance with requirements of the Regulatory Mechanism(s).

- c. Documentation of the following information:
 - (1) Any supporting documentation used by the permittee to determine compliance with Part III.D.5.a, including the project name, location, owner and operator of the construction activity, any checklists used for conducting site plan reviews, and any calculations used to determine compliance
 - (2) All supporting documentation associated with mitigation projects authorized by the permittee
 - (3) Payments received and used in accordance with Part III.D.5.a(4)(f)
 - (4) All legal mechanisms drafted in accordance with Part III.D.5.a(5), including date(s) of the agreement(s) and name(s) of all responsible parties involved
- 6. Pollution Prevention/Good Housekeeping For Municipal Operations

New permittees shall develop and implement, and existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement, an operations and maintenance program that prevents or reduces the discharge of pollutants from permittee owned/operated facilities and operations to the small MS4. The operations and maintenance program shall include, at a minimum, the following:

a. Facilities Inventory

The permittee shall develop and maintain an inventory of permittee owned/operated facilities that contribute pollutants to stormwater discharges. Facilities to be inventoried may include, but is not limited to: composting, equipment storage and maintenance, hazardous waste disposal, hazardous waste handling and transfer; landfills, solid waste handling and transfer, parks, pesticide storage, public parking lots, public golf courses; public swimming pools, public works yards, recycling, salt storage, vehicle storage and maintenance (e.g., fueling and washing) yards, and materials storage yards.

Page 19 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

 Development and Implementation of BMPs for inventoried facilities and municipal operations

Considering the source of pollutants and sensitivity of receiving waters (e.g., Outstanding Resource Value Waters (ORVWs), impaired waters, trout streams, etc.), the permittee shall develop and implement BMPs that prevent or reduce pollutants in stormwater discharges from the small MS4 and from:

- (1) All inventoried facilities that discharge to the MS4, and
- (2) The following municipal operations that may contribute pollutants to **stormwater** discharges, where applicable:
 - (a) Waste disposal and storage, including dumpsters
 - (b) Management of temporary and permanent stockpiles of materials such as street sweepings, snow, deicing materials (e.g., salt), sand and sediment removal piles
 - (c) Vehicle fueling, washing and maintenance
 - (d) Routine street and parking lot sweeping
 - (e) Emergency response, including spill prevention plans
 - (f) Cleaning of maintenance equipment, building exteriors, dumpsters, and the disposal of associated waste and wastewater
 - (g) Use, storage, and disposal of significant materials
 - (h) Landscaping, park, and lawn maintenance
 - (i) Road maintenance, including pothole repair, road shoulder maintenance, pavement marking, sealing, and repaving
 - (j) Right-of-way maintenance, including mowing
 - (k) Application of herbicides, pesticides, and fertilizers
 - (I) Cold-weather operations, including plowing or other snow removal practices, sand use, and application of deicing compounds
- Development and implementation of BMPs for MS4 discharges that may affect Source Water Protection Areas (Minn. R. 4720.5100-4720.5590)

The permittee shall incorporate BMPs into the SWPPP to protect any of the following drinking water sources that the MS4 discharge may affect, and the permittee shall include the map of these sources with the SWPPP if they have been mapped:

- (1) Wells and source waters for DWSMAs identified as vulnerable under Minn. R. 4720.5205, 4720.5210, and 4720.5330
- (2) Source water protection areas for surface intakes identified in the source water assessments conducted by or for the Minnesota Department of Health (MDH) under the federal Safe Drinking Water Act, U.S.C. §§ 300j 13
- d. Pond Assessment Procedures and Schedule

The permittee shall develop procedures and a schedule for the purpose of determining the TSS and TP treatment effectiveness of all permittee owned/operated ponds constructed and used for the collection and treatment of stormwater. The schedule (which may exceed this permit term) shall be based on measureable goals and priorities established by the permittee.

Page 20 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

e. Inspections

(1) Unless inspection frequency is adjusted as described below, the permittee shall conduct annual inspections of structural stormwater BMPs (excluding stormwater ponds which are under a separate schedule below) to determine structural integrity, proper function and maintenance needs.

Inspections of **structural stormwater BMPs** shall be conducted annually unless the **permittee** determines if either of the following conditions apply: 1) Complaints received or patterns of maintenance indicate a greater frequency is necessary, or 2) Maintenance or sediment removal is not required after completion of the first two annual inspections; in which case the **permittee** may reduce the frequency of inspections to once every two (2) years. However, **existing permittees** are authorized under this permit to continue using inspection frequency adjustments, previously determined under the *general stormwater permit for small MS4s No.MNR040000*, effective June 1, 2006, provided that documentation requirements in Part III.D.6.h(2) are satisfied.

- (2) Prior to the expiration date of this permit, the permittee shall conduct at least one inspection of all ponds and outfalls (excluding underground outfalls) in order to determine structural integrity, proper function, and maintenance needs.
- (3) The permittee shall conduct quarterly inspections of stockpiles, and storage and material handling areas as inventoried in Part III.D.6.a, to determine maintenance needs and proper function of BMPs.

f. Maintenance

Based on inspection findings, the permittee shall determine if repair, replacement, or maintenance measures are necessary in order to ensure the structural integrity, proper function, and treatment effectiveness of structural stormwater BMPs. Necessary maintenance shall be completed as soon as possible to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants to stormwater.

g. Employee Training

The permittee shall develop and implement a stormwater management training program commensurate with employee's job-duties as they relate to the permittee's SWPPP, including reporting and assessment activities. The permittee may use training materials from the United States Environmental Protection Agency (USEPA), state and regional agencies, or other organizations as appropriate to meet this requirement. The employee training program shall:

- (1) Address the importance of protecting water quality
- (2) Cover the requirements of the permit relevant to the job duties of the employee
- (3) Include a schedule that establishes initial training for new and/or seasonal employees, and recurring training intervals for existing employees to address changes in procedures, practices, techniques, or requirements

Page 21 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

h. Documentation of the following information:

- (1) Date(s) and description of findings of all inspections conducted in accordance with Part III.D.6.e
- (2) Any adjustments to inspection frequency as authorized under Part III.D.6.e(1)
- (3) A description of maintenance conducted, including dates, as a result of inspection findings
- (4) Pond sediment excavation and removal activities, including:
 - (a) The unique ID number (consistent with that required in Part III.C.2.a) of each stormwater pond from which sediment is removed
 - (b) The volume (e.g., cubic yards) of sediment removed from each stormwater pond
 - (c) Results from any testing of sediment from each removal activity
 - (d) Location(s) of final disposal of sediment from each stormwater pond
- (5) Employee **stormwater** management training events, including a list of topics covered, names of employees in attendance, and date of each event
- E. Discharges to Impaired Waters with a USEPA-Approved TMDL that Includes an Applicable WLA

For each applicable WLA approved prior to the effective date of this permit, the BMPs included in the compliance schedule at application constitute a discharge requirement for the permittee. The permittee shall demonstrate continuing progress toward meeting each discharge requirement, on a form provided by the Commissioner, by submitting the following:

- An assessment of progress toward meeting each discharge requirement, including a list of all BMPs being applied to achieve each applicable WLA. For each structural stormwater BMP, the permittee shall provide a unique identification (ID) number and geographic coordinate. If the listed structural stormwater BMP is also inventoried as required by Part III.C.2, the same ID number shall be used.
- A list of all BMPs the permittee submitted at the time of application in the SWPPP
 document compliance schedule(s) and the stage of implementation for each BMP, including
 any BMPs specifically identified for the small MS4 in the TMDL report that the permittee
 plans to implement
- An up-dated estimate of the cumulative reductions in loading achieved for each pollutant of concern associated with each applicable WLA
- An up-dated narrative describing any adaptive management strategies used (including projected dates) for making progress toward achieving each applicable WLA

Page 22 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

F. Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems

If the permittee uses an alum or ferric chloride phosphorus treatment system, the permittee shall comply with the following:

1. Minimum Requirements of an Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment System

a. Limitations

- (1) The permittee shall use the treatment system for the treatment of phosphorus in stormwater. Non-stormwater discharges shall not be treated by this system.
- (2) The treatment system must be contained within the conveyances and structural stormwater BMPs of a small MS4. The utilized conveyances and structural stormwater BMPs shall not include any receiving waters.
- (3) Phosphorus treatment systems utilizing chemicals other than alum or ferric chloride must receive written approval from the Agency.
- (4) In-lake phosphorus treatment activities are not authorized under this permit.

b. Treatment System Design

- (1) The treatment system shall be constructed in a manner that diverts the **stormwater** flow to be treated from the main conveyance system.
- (2) A High Flow Bypass shall be part of the inlet design.
- (3) A flocculent storage/settling area shall be incorporated into the design, and adequate maintenance access must be provided (minimum of 8 feet wide) for the removal of accumulated sediment.

2. Monitoring During Operation

- a. A designated person shall perform visual monitoring of the treatment system for proper performance at least once every seven (7) days, and within 24 hours after a rainfall event greater than 2.5 inches in 24 hours. Following visual monitoring which occurs within 24 hours after a rainfall event, the next visual monitoring must be conducted within seven (7) days after that rainfall event.
- b. Three benchmark monitoring stations shall be established. Table B-1 shall be used for the parameters, units of measure, and frequency of measurement for each station.
- c. Samples shall be collected as grab samples or flow-weighted 24-hour composite samples.
- d. Each sample, excluding pH samples, must be analyzed by a laboratory certified by the MDH and/or the MPCA, and:
 - (1) Sample preservation and test procedures for the analysis of pollutants shall conform to 40 CFR Part 136 and Minn. R. 7041.3200.
 - (2) Detection limits for dissolved phosphorus, dissolved aluminum, and dissolved iron shall be a minimum of 6 micrograms per liter (μ g/L), 10 μ g/L, and 20 μ g/L, respectively.
 - (3) pH must be measured within 15 minutes of sample collection using calibrated and maintained equipment.

Page 23 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

<u>Table B-1:</u> Monitoring Parameters During Operation

Station	Alum Parameters	Ferric Parameters	Units	Frequency
Upstream-	Total Phosphorus	Total Phosphorus	mg/L	1 x week
Background	Dissolved Phosphorus	Dissolved Phosphorus	mg/L	1 x week
	Total Aluminum	Total Iron	mg/L	1 x month
	Dissolved Aluminum	Dissolved Iron	mg/L	1 x week
	pH	pH	SU	1 x week
	Flow	Flow	Mgd	Daily
Alum or Ferric	Alum	Ferric	Gallons	Daily Total Dosed
Chloride Feed				In Gallons
Discharge	Total Phosphorus	Total Phosphorus	mg/L	1 x week
From	Dissolved Phosphorus	Dissolved Phosphorus	mg/L	1 x week
Treatment	Total Aluminum	Total Iron	mg/L	1 x month
	Dissolved Aluminum	Dissolved Iron	mg/L	1 x week
	рН	pН	SU	1 x week
	Flow	Flow	Mgd	Daily

- e. In the following situations, the permittee shall perform corrective action(s) and immediately notify the Minnesota Department of Public Safety Duty Officer at 1-800-422-0798 (toll free) or 651-649-5451 (Metro area):
 - (1) The pH of the discharged water is not within the range of 6.0 and 9.0
 - (2) Any indications of toxicity or measurements exceeding water quality standards
 - (3) A spill, as defined in Minn. Stat. § 115.01, subd. 13, of alum or ferric chloride

3. Reporting and Recordkeeping

a. Annual Reporting

The **permittee** shall submit the following information with the Annual Report in Part IV.B. The Annual Report must include a month-by-month summary of:

- (1) Date(s) of operation
- (2) Chemical(s) used for treatment
- (3) Gallons of water treated
- (4) Gallons of alum or ferric chloride treatment used
- (5) Calculated pounds of phosphorus removed
- (6) Any performance issues and the corrective action(s), including the date(s) when corrective action(s) were taken

b. On-Site Recordkeeping

A record of the following design parameters shall be kept on-site:

- (1) Site-specific jar testing conducted using typical and representative water samples in accordance with ASTM D2035-08 (2003)
- (2) Baseline concentrations of the following parameters in the influent and receiving waters:

Page 24 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

- (a) Aluminum or Iron
- (b) Phosphorus
- (3) The following system parameters and how each was determined:
 - (a) Flocculent settling velocity
 - (b) Minimum required retention time
 - (c) Rate of diversion of stormwater into the system
 - (d) The flow rate from the discharge of the outlet structure
 - (e) Range of expected dosing rates
- 4. Treatment System Management

The following site-specific procedures shall be developed and a copy kept on-site:

- a. Procedures for the installation, operation and maintenance of all pumps, generators, control systems, and other equipment
- Specific parameters for determining when the solids must be removed from the system and how the solids will be handled and disposed of
- c. Procedures for cleaning up and/or containing a spill of each chemical stored on-site
- G. Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) Modification
 - The Commissioner may require the permittee to modify the SWPPP as needed, in accordance with the procedures of Minn. R. 7001, and may consider the following factors:
 - a. Discharges from the small MS4 are impacting the quality of receiving waters.
 - b. More stringent requirements are necessary to comply with state or federal regulations.
 - Additional conditions are deemed necessary to comply with the goals and applicable requirements of the Clean Water Act and protect water quality.
 - 2. Modifications that the permittee chooses to make to the SWPPP document developed under Part II.D, other than modifications authorized in Part III.G.3 below, must be approved by the Commissioner in accordance with the procedures of Minn. R. 7001. All requests must be in writing, setting forth schedules for compliance. The request must discuss alternative program modifications, assure compliance with requirements of the permit, and meet other applicable laws.
 - The SWPPP document may only be modified by the permittee without prior approval of the Commissioner provided it is in accordance with a. or b. below, and the Commissioner is notified of the modification in the Annual Report for the year the modification is made.
 - a. A BMP is added, and none subtracted, from the SWPPP document.
 - b. A less effective BMP identified in the SWPPP document is replaced with a more effective BMP. The alternate BMP shall address the same, or similar, concerns as the ineffective or failed BMP.

Page 25 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

PART IV. ANNUAL SWPPP ASSESSMENT, ANNUAL REPORTING, AND RECORD KEEPING

A. Annual SWPPP Assessment

The permittee shall conduct an Annual Assessment of their SWPPP to determine program compliance, the appropriateness of BMPs, and progress towards achieving the measurable goals identified in their SWPPP document. The Annual SWPPP Assessment shall be performed prior to completion of each Annual Report.

B. Annual Reporting

The permittee shall submit an Annual Report to the Agency by June 30th of each calendar year. The Annual Report shall cover the portion of the previous calendar year during which the permittee was authorized to discharge stormwater under this permit. The Annual Report shall be submitted to the Agency, on a form provided by the Commissioner, that will at a minimum, consist of the following:

- The status of compliance with permit terms and conditions, including an assessment of the
 appropriateness of BMPs identified by the permittee and progress towards achieving the
 identified measurable goals for each of the MCMs in Part III.D.1-6. The assessment must be
 based on results of information collected and analyzed, including monitoring (if any),
 inspection findings, and public input received during the reporting period.
- 2. The stormwater activities the permittee plans to undertake during the next reporting cycle
- 3. A change in any identified BMPs or measurable goals for any of the MCMs in Part III.D.1-6
- 4. Information required in Part III.E, to demonstrate progress in meeting applicable WLAs
- 5. Information required to be recorded or documented in Part III
- A statement that the permittee is relying on a partnership(s) with another regulated Small
 MS4(s) to satisfy one or more permit requirements (if applicable), and what agreements the
 permittee has entered into in support of this effort

C. Record Keeping

- The permittee shall keep records required by the NPDES permit for at least three (3) years beyond the term of this permit. The permittee shall submit records to the Commissioner only if specifically asked to do so.
- The permittee shall make records, including components of the SWPPP, available to the public at reasonable times during regular business hours (see 40 CFR § 122.7 for confidentiality provision).
- 3. The permittee shall retain copies of the permit application, all documentation necessary to comply with SWPPP requirements, all data and information used by the permittee to complete the application process, and any information developed as a requirement of this permit or as requested by the Commissioner, for a period of at least three (3) years beyond the date of permit expiration. This period is automatically extended during the course of an

unresolved enforcement action regarding the small MS4 or as requested by the Commissioner.

D. Where to Submit

The permittee shall use an electronic submittal process, when provided by the Agency, when submitting information required by this permit. When submitting information electronically is not possible, the permittee may use the following mailing address:

Minnesota Pollution Control Agency (MPCA) Attn: WQ Submittals Center 520 Lafayette Road North St. Paul, MN 55155-4194

Page 27 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

PART V. GENERAL CONDITIONS

- A. The Agency's issuance of a permit does not release the permittee from any liability, penalty, or duty imposed by Minnesota or federal statutes or rules or local ordinances, except the obligation to obtain the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item A)
- B. The Agency's issuance of a permit does not prevent the future adoption by the Agency of pollution control rules, standards, or orders more stringent than those now in existence and does not prevent the enforcement of these rules, standards, or orders against the permittee. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item B)
- C. The permit does not convey a property right or an exclusive privilege. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp. 3, item C)
- D. The Agency's issuance of a permit does not obligate the Agency to enforce local laws, rules, or plans beyond that authorized by Minnesota statutes. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item D)
- E. The permittee shall perform the actions or conduct the activity authorized by the permit in accordance with the plans and specifications approved by the Agency and in compliance with the conditions of the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp. 3, item E)
- F. The permittee shall at all times properly operate and maintain the facilities and systems of treatment and control and the appurtenances related to them which are installed or used by the permittee to achieve compliance with the conditions of the permit. Proper operation and maintenance includes effective performance, adequate funding, adequate operator staffing and training, and adequate laboratory and process controls, including appropriate quality assurance procedures. The permittee shall install and maintain appropriate backup or auxiliary facilities if they are necessary to achieve compliance with the conditions of the permit and, for all permits other than hazardous waste facility permits, if these backup or auxiliary facilities are technically and economically feasible. (Minn. R. 7001.0150. subp. 3, item F.)
- G. The permittee may not knowingly make a false or misleading statement, representation, or certification in a record, report, plan, or other document required to be submitted to the Agency or to the Commissioner by the permit. The permittee shall immediately upon discovery report to the Commissioner an error or omission in these records, reports, plans, or other documents. (Minn. Stat. § 609.671; Minn.R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item G.; and Minn. R. 7001.1090, subp. 1, items G and H)
- H. The permittee shall, when requested by the Commissioner, submit within a reasonable time the information and reports that are relevant to the control of pollution regarding the construction, modification, or operation of the facility covered by the permit or regarding the conduct of the activity covered by the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp. 3, item H)
- I. When authorized by Minn. Stat. §§ 115.04; 115B.17, subd. 4; and 116.091, and upon presentation of proper credentials, the Agency, or an authorized employee or agent of the Agency, shall be allowed by the permittee to enter at reasonable times upon the property of the permittee to examine and copy books, papers, records, or memoranda pertaining to the construction, modification, or operation of the facility covered by the permit or pertaining to the activity covered by the permit; and to conduct surveys and investigations, including sampling or monitoring, pertaining to the construction, modification, or operation of the facility covered by

Permit No: MNR040000

the permit or pertaining to the activity covered by the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item I)

- J. If the permittee discovers, through any means, including notification by the Agency, that noncompliance with a condition of the permit has occurred, the permittee shall take all reasonable steps to minimize the adverse impacts on human health, public drinking water supplies, or the environment resulting from the noncompliance. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item J)
- K. If the permittee discovers that noncompliance with a condition of the permit has occurred which could endanger human health, public drinking water supplies, or the environment, the permittee shall, within 24 hours of the discovery of the noncompliance, orally notify the Commissioner. Within five days of the discovery of the noncompliance, the permittee shall submit to the Commissioner a written description of the noncompliance; the cause of the noncompliance, the exact dates of the period of the noncompliance, if the noncompliance has not been corrected; the anticipated time it is expected to continue, and steps taken or planned to reduce, eliminate, and prevent reoccurrence of the noncompliance. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item K)
- L. The permittee shall report noncompliance with the permit not reported under item K as a part of the next report, which the permittee is required to submit under this permit. If no reports are required within 30 days of the discovery of the noncompliance, the permittee shall submit the information listed in item K within 30 days of the discovery of the noncompliance. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item L)
- M. The permittee shall give advance notice to the Commissioner as soon as possible of planned physical alterations or additions to the permitted facility (MS4) or activity that may result in noncompliance with a Minnesota or federal pollution control statute or rule or a condition of the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp. 3, item M)
- N. The permit is not transferable to any person without the express written approval of the Agency after compliance with the requirements of Minn. R. 7001.0190. A person to whom the permit has been transferred shall comply with the conditions of the permit. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp.3, item N)
- O. The permit authorizes the permittee to perform the activities described in the permit under the conditions of the permit. In issuing the permit, the state and Agency assume no responsibility for damage to persons, property, or the environment caused by the activities of the permittee in the conduct of its actions, including those activities authorized, directed, or undertaken under the permit. To the extent the state and Agency may be liable for the activities of its employees, that liability is explicitly limited to that provided in the Tort Claims Act, Minn. Stat. § 3.736. (Minn. R. 7001.0150, subp. 3, item O)
- P. This permit incorporates by reference the applicable portions of 40 CFR §§ 122.41 and 122.42 parts (c) and (d), and Minn. R. 7001.1090, which are enforceable parts of this permit.

APPENDIX A

SCHEDULES

<u>Table 1</u>
Application Submittal Schedule for Existing permittees

Applicati	on Submittal Schedule for Existing per Group 1	IIII.CCC3
	Within 90 days after permit effective date	
Alexandria, City	Glencoe, City	Oak Grove, City
Andover, City	Grand Rapids, City	Orono, City
Anoka Technical College	Greenwood, City	Ramsey, City
Arden Hills, City	Hibbing, City	Sartell, City
Birchwood Village, City	Hilltop, City	South St Paul, City
Cambridge, City	Inver Hills Community College	St Bonifacius, City
Centerville, City	Little Falls, City	St Cloud Technical College
Chaska, City	Long Lake, City	St Louis County
Dakota County Technical College	Maple Plain, City	St Paul Park, City
Detroit Lakes, City	Minnetonka Beach, City	Waite Park, City
Excelsior, City	Monticello, City	Woodland, City
	Northland Comm & Technical College	
	Group 2 Within 120 days after permit effective date	
Anoka, City	Hutchinson, City	Nowthen, City
Anoka-Ramsey Community College	La Crescent, City	Proctor, City
Baxter, City	Lake Superior College - Duluth	Red Wing, City
Brainerd, City	Landfall, City	Shakopee, City
Buffalo, City	Lauderdale, City	South Washington WD
Champlin, City	Litchfield, City	Spring Park, City
Clay County	Mendota, City	St Joseph, City
Coon Creek WD	Midway Township	St Michael, City
Dayton, City	MN State Comm and Tech College-Moorhead	Stearns County
Dilworth, City	Moorhead, City	Tonka Bay, City
East Grand Forks, City	Mounds View, City	West St Paul, City
Elk River, City	North Oaks, City	Willernie, City
Elko New Market, City		Winona, City
Fridley, City		
	Group 3 Within 150 days after permit effective date	
Albert Lea, City	Hennepin Technical College Eden Prairie	Owatonna, City
Anoka County	Hermantown, City	Pine Springs, City
Apple Valley, City	Hopkins, City	Plymouth, City
Austin, City	Houston County	Prior Lake, City
Bemidji, City	Hugo, City	Prior Lake-Spring Lake WSD
Benton County	Independence, City	Ramsey County Public Works
Big Lake, City	Inver Grove Heights, City	Ramsey-Washington Metro WD
Big Lake Township	Jackson Township	Redwood Falls, City
Blaine, City	La Crescent Township	Rice Creek WD
Bloomington, City	Laketown Township	Rice Lake Township
Brockway Township	Lakeville, City	Richfield, City

Brooklyn Center, City Lake Elmo, City Robbinsdale, City Brooklyn Park, City Le Sauk Township Rochester, City Burnsville, City Lexington, City Rochester Community & Tech College Capitol Region WD Lilydale, City Rochester Township Carver, City Lino Lakes, City Rosemount, City **Carver County** Little Canada, City Roseville, City Cascade Township Loretto, City Sauk Rapids, City Century College Louisville Township Sauk Rapids Township Chanhassen, City Mahtomedi, City Savage, City Circle Pines, City Mankato, City Osseo, City Cloquet, City Maplewood, City Otsego, City Columbia Heights, City Maple Grove, City Scott County Coon Rapids, City Marion Township Sherburne County Corcoran, City Marshall, City Shoreview, City Cottage Grove, City Medicine Lake, City Shorewood, City Credit River Township Medina, City Spring Lake Park, City Crystal, City Mendota Heights, City Spring Lake, Township **Dakota County** Metropolitan State University Saint Paul College Deephaven, City Minden Township St Anthony Village, City Dellwood, City Minnehaha Creek WD St Cloud, City Duluth, City Minnesota Correctional-Lino Lakes St Cloud State University **Duluth Township** Minnesota Correctional-St Cloud St Joseph Township Eagan, City Minnetonka, City St Louis Park, City East Bethel, City Minnetrista, City St Peter, City Eden Prairie, City MNDOT Metro District Stillwater, City Edina, City MNDOT Outstate District Sunfish Lake, City MN State University-Moorhead **Empire Township** U of M-Duluth Fairmont, City Montevideo, City U of M-Twin Cities Campus Falcon Heights, City Mound, City Vadnais Heights, City Faribault, City Mpls Community/Technical College Valley Branch WD Farmington, City New Brighton, City Victoria, City Federal Medical Center New Hope, City Waconia, City Fergus Falls, City New Ulm, City Waseca, City Forest Lake, City **Newport City** Washington County Gem Lake, City Normandale Community College Watab Township Golden Valley, City North Branch, City Wayzata, City Grant, City North Hennepin Community College West Lakeland Township Ham Lake, City North Mankato, City White Bear Lake, City Hastings, City North St Paul, City White Bear Township Haven Township Northfield, City Willmar, City Haverhill Township Oakdale, City Woodbury, City Hennepin County Olmsted County Worthington, City Hennepin Technical College Brooklyn Pk

Permit No: MNR040000

Table 2

Existing Permittees – Schedu	ule of Permit Requirements
Permit Requirement	Schedule
PART II. APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS	
 Submit Part 2 of the permit application with the SWPPP 	See Table 1 above.
document completed in accordance with Part II.D.	
PART III. STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PROGRAM (SWPPP)	
 Complete revisions to incorporate requirements of Part III.A-F into current SWPPP. 	 Within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, unless other timelines have been specifically established in this permit and identified
Part III.C Mapping and Inventory Part III.C.2 Inventory	below.
 Complete and submit inventory in accordance with Part III.C.2. 	 Within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended.
Part III.D.6 Pollution Prevention/Good Housekeeping For	
Municipal Operations	
Part III.D.6.e Inspections	
Conduct inspections.	 Annually (Part III.D.6.e(1) and (2)), Quarterly (Part III.D.6.e(3)).
Part III.E Impaired Waters and TMDLs (if applicable)	
 Submit all information required by Part III.E. 	With each Annual Report required in Part IV.B.
Part III.F. Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment	
Systems (if applicable)	
 Meet requirements for treatment systems under Part III.F. 	 Within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended.
PART IV. ANNUAL SWPPP ASSESSMENT, ANNUAL	
REPORTING AND RECORD KEEPING	
Part IV.A Annual SWPPP Assessment	
 Conduct assessment of the SWPPP. 	Annually and prior to completion of each Annual Report.
Part IV.B Annual Reporting	
Submit an Annual Report	By June 30 th of each calendar year.

Table 3 New Permittees - Schedule of Permit Requirements

Permit Requirement	Schedule
PART II. APPLICATION REQUIREMENTS • Submit Part 1, and Part 2 of the permit application with the proposed SWPPP document as required by Part II.D.	 Within 18 months of written notification from the Commissioner that the MS4 meets the criteria in Minn. R. 7090.1010, Subpart 1.A. or B. and permit coverage is required.
PART III. STORMWATER POLLUTION PREVENTION PROGRAM (SWPPP) • Complete all requirements of Part III.A-F. Part III.A Regulatory Mechanism(s) Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination (see Part III.D.3)	 Within 36 months of the date permit coverage is extended, unless other timelines have been specifically established in this permit and identified below; or Within timelines established by the Commissioner under Part I.F.2.

Permit No: MNR040000

• Develop, implement, and enforce Regulatory Mechanism. • Within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended. Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control (see Part III.D.4) · Develop, implement, and enforce Regulatory Mechanism. • Within six (6) months of the date permit coverage is extended. Post-Construction Stormwater Management (see Part III.D.5) · Develop, implement, and enforce Regulatory Mechanism. Within 24 months of the date permit coverage is extended. Part III.B Enforcement Response Procedures (ERPs) Develop and implement written ERPs for the Regulatory Within 24 months of the date permit coverage is Mechanism(s) required under Part III.A. extended. Part III.C Mapping and Inventory Part III.C.1 Mapping Develop a storm sewer system map. Within 24 months of the date permit coverage is extended. Part III.C.2 Inventory Complete and submit inventory in accordance with Part Within 24 months of the date permit coverage is III.C.2. extended. Part III.D Minimum Control Measures Part III.D.4 Construction Site Stormwater Runoff Control · Develop, implement, and enforce a Construction Site • Within six (6) months of the date permit coverage is Stormwater Runoff Control program. extended. See Part III.A Regulatory Mechanism(s). Part III.D.5 Post-Construction Stormwater Management Develop, implement, and enforce a Post-Construction · Within 24 months of the date permit coverage is Stormwater Management program. extended. See Part III.A Regulatory Mechanism(s). Part III.D.6 Pollution Prevention/Good Housekeeping for Municipal Operations Part III.D.6.e Inspections Conduct inspections. Annually (Part III.D.6.e(1) and (2)), Quarterly (Part III.D.6.e(3)). Part III.E Impaired Waters and TMDLs (if applicable) Submit all information required by Part III.E. With each Annual Report required in Part IV.B. Part III.F. Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems (if applicable) Meet requirements for treatment systems under Part · Within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended. PART IV. ANNUAL SWPPP ASSESSMENT, ANNUAL REPORTING AND RECORD KEEPING Part IV.A Annual SWPPP Assessment Conduct assessment of the SWPPP. Annually and prior to completion of each Annual Part IV.B Annual Reporting Submit an Annual Report. By June 30th of each calendar year.

Page 33 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

APPENDIX B

DEFINITIONS AND ABBREVIATIONS

The definitions in this Part are for purposes of this permit only.

- 1. "Active Karst" means geographic areas underlain by carbonate bedrock (or other forms of bedrock that can erode or dissolve) with less than 50 feet of sediment cover.
- 2. "Agency" means the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency or MPCA. (Minn. Stat. § 116.36, subd. 2.)
- "Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment System" means the diversion of flowing stormwater from a MS4, removal of phosphorus through the use a continuous feed of alum or ferric chloride additive, flocculation, and the return of the treated stormwater back into a MS4 or receiving water.
- 4. "Applicable WLA" means a Waste Load Allocation assigned to the permittee and approved by the USEPA.
- 5. "Best Management Practices" or "BMPs" means practices to prevent or reduce the pollution of the waters of the state, including schedules of activities, prohibitions of practices, and other management practices, and also includes treatment requirements, operating procedures and practices to control plant site runoff, spillage or leaks, sludge, or waste disposal or drainage from raw material storage. (Minn. R. 7001.1020, subp.5.)
- 6. "Commissioner" means the Commissioner of the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency or the Commissioner's designee. (Minn. Stat. § 116.36, subd. 3.)
- 7. "Common Plan of Development or Sale" means a contiguous area where multiple separate and distinct land disturbing activities may be taking place at different times, on different schedules, but under one proposed plan. One plan is broadly defined to include design, permit application, advertisement or physical demarcation indicating that land-disturbing activities may occur.
- 8. "Construction Activity" includes construction activity as defined in 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(14)(x) and small construction activity as defined in 40 CFR § 122.26(b)(15). This includes a disturbance to the land that results in a change in the topography, existing soil cover (both vegetative and non-vegetative), or the existing soil topography that may result in accelerated stormwater runoff, leading to soil erosion and movement of sediment into surface waters or drainage systems. Examples of construction activity may include clearing, grading, filling, and excavating. Construction activity includes the disturbance of less than one acre of total land area that is a part of a larger common plan of development or sale if the larger common plan will ultimately disturb one (1) acre or more.
- 9. "DNR Catchment Area" means the Hydrologic Unit 08 areas delineated and digitized by the Minnesota DNR. The catchment areas are available for download at the Minnesota DNR Data Deli website. DNR catchment areas may be locally corrected, in which case the local corrections may be used.
- 10. "Effective Date" means the date, located on the front cover of this permit, on which this permit shall become effective.

Page 34 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

- 11. "Existing Permittee" means an Owner/Operator of a small MS4 that has been authorized to discharge stormwater under a previously issued general permit for small MS4s in the state of Minnesota.
- 12. "General permit" means a permit issued under Minn. R. 7001.0210 to a category of permittees whose operations, emissions, activities, discharges, or facilities are the same or substantially similar. (Minn. R. 7001.0010, subp.4.)
- 13. "Geographic Coordinate" means the point location of a stormwater feature expressed by X, Y coordinates of a standard Cartesian coordinate system (i.e. latitude/longitude) that can be readily converted to Universal Transverse Mercator (UTM), Zone 15N in the NAD83 datum. For polygon features, the geographic coordinate will typically define the approximate center of a stormwater feature.
- 14. "Green Infrastructure" means a wide array of practices at multiple scales that manage wet weather and that maintains or restores natural hydrology by infiltrating, evapotranspiring, or harvesting and using stormwater. On a regional scale, green infrastructure is the preservation or restoration of natural landscape features, such as forests, floodplains and wetlands, coupled with policies such as infill and redevelopment that reduce overall imperviousness in a watershed. On the local scale, green infrastructure consists of site and neighborhood-specific practices, such as bioretention, trees, green roofs, permeable pavements and cisterns.
- 15. "High Flow Bypass" means a function of an inlet device that allows a certain flow of water through, but diverts any higher flows away. High flow bypasses are generally used for BMPs that can only treat a designed amount of flow and that would be negatively affected by higher flows.
- 16. "Illicit Discharge" means any discharge to a municipal separate storm sewer that is not composed entirely of stormwater except discharges pursuant to a NPDES permit (other than the NPDES permit for discharges from the municipal separate storm sewer) and discharges resulting from firefighting activities. (40 CFR § 122.26(b)(2))
- 17. "Impaired Water" means waters identified as impaired by the Agency, and approved by the USEPA, pursuant to section 303(d) of the Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. § 303(d)).
- 18. "Maximum Extent Practicable" or "MEP" means the statutory standard (33 U.S.C. § 1342(p)(3)(B)(iii)) that establishes the level of pollutant reductions that an Owner or Operator of Regulated MS4s must achieve. The USEPA has intentionally not provided a precise definition of MEP to allow maximum flexibility in MS4 permitting. The pollutant reductions that represent MEP may be different for each small MS4, given the unique local hydrologic and geologic concerns that may exist and the differing possible pollutant control strategies. Therefore, each permittee will determine appropriate BMPs to satisfy each of the six Minimum Control Measures (MCMs) through an evaluative process. The USEPA envisions application of the MEP standard as an iterative process.
- 19. "Municipal separate storm sewer system" or "MS4" means a conveyance or system of conveyances including roads with drainage systems, municipal streets, catch basins, curbs, gutters, ditches, manmade channels, or storm drains:
 - a. owned or operated by a state, city, town, county, district, association, or other public body, created by or pursuant to state law, having jurisdiction over disposal of sewage, industrial

Page 35 of 38

Permit No: MNR040000

wastes, stormwater, or other wastes, including special districts under state law such as a sewer district, flood control district, or drainage district or similar entity, or an Indian tribe or an authorized Indian tribe organization, or a designated and approved management Agency under section 208 of the federal Clean Water Act, United States Code, title 33, section 1288, that discharges into waters of the state

- b. designed or used for collecting or conveying stormwater
- c. that is not a combined sewer; and
- d. that is not part of a publicly owned treatment works as defined in 40 CFR § 122.2

Municipal separate storm sewer systems do not include separate storm sewers in very discrete areas, such as individual buildings. (Minn. R. 7090.0080, subp. 8).

- 20. "New development" means all construction activity that is not defined as redevelopment.
- 21. "New Permittee" means an Owner/Operator of a small MS4 that has not been authorized to discharge stormwater under a previously issued General Stormwater Permit for small MS4s in the state of Minnesota and that applies for, and obtains coverage under this permit.
- 22. "Non-Stormwater Discharge" means any discharge not composed entirely of stormwater.
- 23. "Operator" means the person with primary operational control and legal responsibility for the municipal separate storm sewer system. (Minn. R. 7090.0080, subp.10.)
- 24. "Outfall" means the point source where a municipal separate storm sewer system discharges to a receiving water, or the stormwater discharge permanently leaves the permittee's MS4. It does not include diffuse runoff or conveyances that connect segments of the same stream or water systems (e.g., when a conveyance temporarily leaves an MS4 at a road crossing).
- 25. "Owner" means the person that owns the municipal separate storm sewer system. (Minn. R. 7090.0080, subp.11.)
- 26. "Permittee" means a person or persons, that signs the permit application submitted to the Agency and is responsible for compliance with the terms and conditions of this permit.
- 27. "Person" means the state or any Agency or institution thereof, any municipality, governmental subdivision, public or private corporation, individual, partnership, or other entity, including, but not limited to, association, commission or any interstate body, and includes any officer or governing or managing body of any municipality, governmental subdivision, or public or private corporation, or other entity. (Minn. Stat. § 115.01, subd. 10.)
- 28. "Pipe" means a closed manmade conveyance device used to transport stormwater from location to location. The definition of pipe does not include foundation drain pipes, irrigation pipes, land drain tile pipes, culverts, and road sub-grade drain pipes.
- 29. "Pollutant of Concern" means a pollutant specifically identified in a USEPA-approved TMDL report as causing a water quality impairment.

Page 36 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

- "Receiving Water" means any lake, river, stream or wetland that receives stormwater discharges from an MS4.
- 31. "Redevelopment" means any construction activity where, prior to the start of construction, the areas to be disturbed have 15 percent or more of impervious surface(s).
- 32. "Reduce" means reduce to the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP) unless otherwise defined in the context in which it is used.
- 33. "Saturated Soil" means the highest seasonal elevation in the soil that is in a reduced chemical state because of soil voids being filled with water. Saturated soil is evidenced by the presence of redoximorphic features or other information.
- 34. "Significant Materials" includes, but is not limited to: raw materials, fuels, materials such as solvents, detergents, and plastic pellets; finished materials such as metallic products; raw materials used in food processing or production; hazardous substances designated under Section 101(14) of the Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation, and Liability Act (CERCLA); any chemical the facility is required to report pursuant to Section 313 of the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act (EPCRA); fertilizers, pesticides, and waste products such as ashes, slag, and sludge that have the potential to be released with stormwater discharges. When determining whether a material is significant, the physical and chemical characteristics of the material should be considered (e.g. the material's solubility, transportability, and toxicity characteristics) to determine the material's pollution potential. (40 CFR § 122.26(b)(12).
- 35. "Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System" or "small MS4", means all separate storm sewers that are:
 - Owned or operated by the United States, a state, city, town, borough, county, parish, district, association, or other public body (created by or pursuant to state law) having jurisdiction over disposal of sewage, industrial wastes, stormwater, or other wastes, including special districts under state law such as a sewer district, flood control district or drainage district, or similar entity, or an Indian tribe or an authorized Indian tribal organization, or a designated and approved management Agency under section 208 of the CWA that discharges to waters of the United States.
 - Not defined as "large" or "medium" Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems pursuant to 40 CFR § 122.26 paragraphs (b)(4) and (b)(7) or designated under paragraph (a)(1)(v).
 - This term includes systems similar to separate storm sewer systems in municipalities, such as systems at military bases, large hospital or prison complexes, and highways and other thoroughfares. The term does not include separate storm sewers in very discrete areas, such as individual buildings.
- 36. "Stormwater" means stormwater runoff, snow melt runoff, and surface runoff and drainage. (Minn. R. 7090.0080, subp.12.)
- 37. "Stormwater flow direction" means the direction of predominant flow within a pipe. Flow direction can be discerned if pipe elevations can be displayed on the storm sewer system map.

Page 37 of 38 Permit No: MNR040000

38. "Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program" or "SWPPP" means a comprehensive program developed by the permittee to manage and reduce the discharge of pollutants in stormwater to and from the small MS4.

- 39. "Structural Stormwater BMP" means a stationary and permanent BMP that is designed, constructed and operated to prevent or reduce the discharge of pollutants in stormwater.
- 40. "Total Maximum Daily Load" or "TMDL" means the sum of the individual Waste Load Allocations for point sources and load allocations for nonpoint sources and natural background, as more fully defined in 40 CFR § 130.2, paragraph (i). A TMDL sets and allocates the maximum amount of a pollutant that may be introduced into a water of the state and still assure attainment and maintenance of water quality standards. (Minn. R. 7052.0010 subp. 42)
- 41. "Waste Load Allocation" or "WLA" means the portion of a receiving water's loading capacity that is allocated to one of its existing or future point sources of pollution, as more fully defined in Code of Federal Regulations, title 40, section 130.2, paragraph (h). In the absence of a TMDL approved by USEPA under 40 CFR § 130.7, or an assessment and remediation plan developed and approved according to Minn. R. 7052.0200, subp. 1.C, a WLA is the allocation for an individual point source that ensures that the level of water quality to be achieved by the point source is derived from and complies with all applicable water quality standards and criteria. (Minn. R. 7052.0010 subp. 45)
- 42. "Water pollution" means (a) the discharge of any pollutant into any waters of the state or the contamination of any waters of the state so as to create a nuisance or render such waters unclean, or noxious, or impure so as to be actually or potentially harmful or detrimental or injurious to public health, safety or welfare, to domestic, agricultural, commercial, industrial, recreational or other legitimate uses, or to livestock, animals, birds, fish or other aquatic life; or (b) the alteration made or induced by human activity of the chemical, physical, biological, or radiological integrity of waters of the state. (Minn. Stat. § 115.01, subd. 13)
- 43. "Water Quality Standards" means those provisions contained in Minn. R. 7050 and 7052.
- 44. "Waters of the State" means all streams, lakes, ponds, marshes, watercourses, waterways, wells, springs, reservoirs, aquifers, irrigation systems, drainage systems and all other bodies or accumulations of water, surface or underground, natural or artificial, public or private, which are contained within, flow through, or border upon the state or any portion thereof. (Minn. Stat. § 115.01, subd. 22.)
- 45. "Wetlands" are those areas that are inundated or saturated by surface water or groundwater at a frequency and duration sufficient to support, and that under normal circumstances do support, a prevalence of vegetation typically adapted for life in saturated soil conditions. Wetlands generally include swamps, marshes, bogs, and similar areas. Constructed wetlands designed for wastewater treatment are not waters of the state. Wetlands must have the following attributes:
 - 1. A predominance of hydric soils
 - Inundated or saturated by surface water or groundwater at a frequency and duration sufficient to support a prevalence of hydrophytic vegetation typically adapted for life in a saturated soil condition and

3. Under normal circumstances support a prevalence of such vegetation. (Minn. R. 7050.0186, subp. 1a.B.)

ABBREVIATIONS AND ACRONYMS

- BMP Best Management Practice
- CFR Code of Federal Regulations
- CWA Clean Water Act or the Federal Water Pollution Control Act, 33 U.S.C. §1251 et seq)
- DNR Department of Natural Resources
- DWSMA Drinking Water Supply Management Area
- ERPs- Enforcement Response Procedures
- IDDE Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination
- MCM Minimum Control Measure
- MDH Minnesota Department of Health
- MEP Maximum Extent Practicable
- MS4 Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System
- NPDES National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System
- ORVW Outstanding Resource Value Water
- SDS State Disposal System
- TMDL Total Maximum Daily Load
- TP Total Phosphorus
- TSS Total Suspended Solids
- USEPA United States Environmental Protection Agency
- WLA Waste Load Allocation



MS4 SWPPP Application for Reauthorization

for the NPDES/SDS General Small Municipal Separate Storm Sewer System (MS4) Permit MNR040000 reissued with an effective date of August 1, 2013 Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program (SWPPP) Document

Doc Type: Permit Application

Instructions: This application is for authorization to discharge stormwater associated with Municipal Separate Storm Sewer Systems (MS4s) under the National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System/State Disposal System (NPDES/SDS) Permit Program. No fee is required with the submittal of this application. Please refer to "Example" for detailed instructions found on the Minnesota Pollution Control Agency (MPCA) MS4 website at http://www.pca.state.mn.us/ms4.

Submittal: This MS4 SWPPP Application for Reauthorization form must be submitted electronically via e-mail to the MPCA at ms4permitprogram.pca@state.mn.us from the person that is duly authorized to certify this form. All questions with an asterisk (*) are required fields. All applications will be returned if required fields are not completed.

Questions: Contact Claudia Hochstein at 651-757-2881 or claudia.hochstein@state.mn.us, Dan Miller at 651-757-2246 or daniel.miller@state.mn.us, or call toll-free at 800-657-3864.

General Contact Information (*Requir	red fields)
MS4 Owner (with ownership or operational re	esponsibility, or control of the MS4)
*MS4 permittee name: Anoka Ramsey Communicity, county, municipality, g	nity College *County: Anoka
*Mailing address: 11200 Mississippi Blvd. NW	
*City: Coon Rapids	*State: MN *Zip code: _55433
*Phone (including area code): 763-433-1450	*E-mail: orrin.nyhus@anokaramsey.edu
MS4 General contact (with Stormwater Pollus*Last name: Nyhus (department head, MS4 coordinator, co.statile: Security Director	ution Prevention Program [SWPPP] implementation responsibility) *First name: Orrin insultant, etc.)
*Mailing address: 11200 Mississippi Blvd. NW	
*City: Coon Rapids	*State: MN *Zip code: 55433
*Phone (including area code): 763-433-1346	*E-mail: orrin.nyhus@anokaramsey.edu
Preparer information (complete if SWPPP at Last name: Kluckhohn (department head, MS4 coordinator, contitle: Consulting engineer	pplication is prepared by a party other than MS4 General contact) First name: Rebecca nsultant, etc.)
Mailing address: Wenck Associates, Inc., 1800	Pioneer Creek Center
City: Maple Plain	State: MN Zip code: 55359
Phone (including area code): 763-479-4224	E-mail: rkluckhohn@wenck.com
Verification	

- I seek to continue discharging stormwater associated with a small MS4 after the effective date of this Permit, and shall submit this MS4 SWPPP Application for Reauthorization form, in accordance with the schedule in Appendix A, Table 1, with the SWPPP document completed in accordance with the Permit (Part II.D.).

 Yes
- 2. I have read and understand the NPDES/SDS MS4 General Permit and certify that we intend to comply with all requirements of the Permit. X Yes

Certification (All fields are required)

in acc	cordance with a system	of law that this docun n designed to assure t	ment and all attachments were pa that qualified personnel properly	repared under my dir gathered and evalua	rection or supervision ated the information
l certi for ga comp	thering the information	equiry of the person, or n, the information subr	r persons, who manage the systemitted is, to the best of my known	em, or those persons ledge and belief, true	s directly responsible e, accurate, and
l am a penali	aware that there are si ties.	ignificant penalties for	submitting false information, inc	luding the possibility	of civil and criminal
		L. M O	1 0070 and 7001 0540. The suit	acrized parage with a	word! MS4 logal
respor	ing my name in the fo	e application (principa llowing box, I certify th	Il executive officer or a ranking en above statements to be true a cose of processing my application	lected official).	
respor	nsibility must certify the ing my name in the fo at this information car	e application (principa llowing box, I certify th	Il executive officer or a ranking en the above statements to be true a	lected official).	
respor By typ and th	nsibility must certify the ing my name in the for at this information care:	e application (principa llowing box, I certify th	Il executive officer or a ranking enter a statements to be true and see of processing my application	lected official).	
respor By typ and th	nsibility must certify the ing my name in the for at this information care:	e application (principal llowing box, I certify the n be used for the purpo	Il executive officer or a ranking enter a statements to be true and see of processing my application	lected official). and correct, to the bes	
responding type and the Name Title:	ing my name in the fo at this information car : (This document has t	e application (principal llowing box, I certify the best for the purpose been electronically signed	all executive officer or a ranking enter above statements to be true a cose of processing my application	lected official). and correct, to the bes	
responding type and the Name Title:	ing my name in the fo at this information car : (This document has to Security Director	e application (principal llowing box, I certify the best for the purpose been electronically signed	all executive officer or a ranking enter above statements to be true a cose of processing my application	lected official). and correct, to the bes	st of my knowledge,

Note: The application will not be processed without certification.

Stormwater Pollution Prevention Program Document

	compo establi	ements of this Permit. Indicate which Minimum Co pnents that each partnership helps to accomplish (stablished a partnership in order to satisfy one or more ntrol Measure (MCM) requirements or other program List all that apply). Check the box below if you currently hav bu have more than five partnerships, hit the tab key after the
	☐ No	partnerships with regulated small MS4s	
	Name	and description of partnership	MCM/Other permit requirements involved
	MNS	CU- Regulatory support	MCM3 and MCM4
	proje	of Coon Rapids, Minnesota- Collaboration for ct permitting, education and outreach and public rement	MCM1, MCM2, MCM3 and MCM4
	projec	Creek Watershed District- Collaboration for ct permitting, education and outreach and public rement	MCM1, MCM2, MCM3 and MCM4
В.	If you h	nave additional information that you would like to cook, provide it in the space below, or include an attac	ommunicate about your partnerships with other regulated shment to the SWPPP Document, with the following file name
		tion: MS4NameHere_Partnerships.	
Do	carint	ion of Dogulatory Machaniana (Day	4 II D 2)
De	script	ion of Regulatory Mechanisms: (Par	t II.D.2)
	script		t II.D.2)
	it disc	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4.
Illic	it disc	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4.
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under res: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you Contract lang	orohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)?
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized underes: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract lang Policy/Standards Permits Rules Other, explain:	orohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)?
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under these: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract langest contract lang	orohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)?
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under these: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract lang Contract lang Policy/Standards Permits Rules Other, explain: Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selections.	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)? Yes No Dur organization has (check all that apply): Juage ected above or attach it as an electronic document to this
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under these: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract langest contract lang	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)? Yes No No Dur organization has (check all that apply): luage
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized underes: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract lang Contract lang Policy/Standards Permits Rules Other, explain: Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selform; or if your regulatory mechanism is either at Citation:	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)? Yes No Dur organization has (check all that apply): luage
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively p those non-stormwater discharges authorized under those non-stormwater discharges authorized under the ses: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract lang contract lang policy/Standards permits Rules Other, explain: Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selform; or if your regulatory mechanism is either at Citation: Direct link:	prohibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)? Yes No No Dur organization has (check all that apply): luage
Illic	Do you except 1. If y	harges have a regulatory mechanism(s) that effectively posthose non-stormwater discharges authorized under res: Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) you contract lang contract lang policy/Standards permits Rules Other, explain: Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selform; or if your regulatory mechanism is either at Citation: Direct link: Check here if attaching an electronic copy of convention: MS4NameHere_IDDEreg.	erchibits non-stormwater discharges into your small MS4, er the Permit (Part III.D.3.b.)? Yes No our organization has (check all that apply): huage ected above or attach it as an electronic document to this n Ordinance or a Rule, you may provide a citation:

The college lacks regulatory authority to prohibit illicit discharges. However, MNSCU, the governing body for the college will be developing a system/ proceedure to meet the MS4 permit requirement. They have submitted a draft policy to the MPCA already. The steps that remain within MNSCU to adopt the Board Policty (Board Policy 5.24 Regulatory Compliance) and the associated schedule are listed below:

- 1. System Office-Public Safety & Compliance reviews/develops system procedure with assistance of others as appropriate. Completed August 30, 2013
- 2. Vice Chancellor CFO reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. Completed September 30, 2013
- 3.Office of General Counsel reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by December 31, 2013
- 4.Leadership Council/Cabinet reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by February 28, 2014
- 5. Send out for Consultation (with deadline for responses) Suggested: Presidents, CFFOs, CAOs, CSAOs, Statewide Student Associations, Faculty and Staff Associations. To be completed by April 30, 2014
- 6. Vice Chancellor Chief Financial Officer approves system procedure. To be completed by May 31, 2014
- 7. Chancellor approves system procedure. To be completed by June 30, 2014
- 8. System procedure sent for adding to the website. To be completed by July 15, 2014
- 9. Colleges/universities informed of new/revised procedure. To be completed by August 1, 2014

Construction site stormwater runoff control

Do you have a regulatory mechanism(s) that establishes requirements for erosion and sediment controls and waste controls? \square Yes \boxtimes No
1. If yes:
a. Check which <i>type</i> of regulatory mechanism(s) your organization has (check all that apply): Ordinance Contract language Policy/Standards Permits Rules Other, explain:
 Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selected above or attach it as an electronic document to this form; or if your regulatory mechanism is either an Ordinance or a Rule, you may provide a citation:
Citation:
Direct link:
Check here if attaching an electronic copy of your regulatory mechanism, with the following file naming convention: MS4NameHere_CSWreg.
Is your regulatory mechanism at least as stringent as the MPCA general permit to Discharge Stormwater Associated with Construction Activity (as of the effective date of the MS4 Permit)? ☐ Yes ☐ No
If you answered yes to the above question, proceed to C.
If you answered no to either of the above permit requirements listed in A. or B., describe the tasks and corresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements are met:
The college lacks regulatory authority to regulate Construction Site Stormwater Runoff. Further, the college does not issue development permits for work by developers within its borders. However, MNSCU, the governing body for the college, is in the process of developing a system/ procedure to meet the MS4 permit requirement for regulatory mechanisms. MNSCU submitted a draft policy to the MPCA already. The steps that remain for MNSCU to adopt Board Policy 5.24 Regulatory Compliance and the associated schedule are listed below along with the steps for the college to implement it:
 System Office-Public Safety & Compliance reviews/develops system procedure with assistance of others as appropriate. Completed August 30, 2013
2. Vice Chancellor – CFO reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. Completed September 30, 2013
3. Office of General Counsel reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by December 31, 2013

- 4. Leadership Council/Cabinet reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed byFebruary 28, 2014
- 5. Send out for Consultation (with deadline for responses) Suggested: Presidents, CFFOs, CAOs, CSAOs, Statewide Student Associations, Faculty and Staff Associations. To be completed by April 30, 2014
- 6. Vice Chancellor Chief Financial Officer approves system procedure. To be completed by May 31, 2014
- 7. Chancellor approves system procedure. To be completed by June 30, 2014
- 8. System procedure sent for adding to the website. To be completed by July 15, 2014
- 9. Colleges/universities informed of new/revised procedure. To be completed by August 1, 2014
- 10. College to develop processes to implement established policy. August 14, 2014- December 31, 2014.
- 11. College to implement policy by January 1, 2015.

In the meantime, the college does require, through the MNSCU Facilities Design Standards (Revised December 2010), that projects incorporate NPDES Construction Activity requirements for erosion and sediment control and stormwater management (Division 31 Section 1.1). Section 1.6 of the same design standards requires adherence to the State of Minnesota Sustainable Building Guidelines (B3) Section S.6 for Erosion and Sediment Control. Further, the Lower Rum WMO, in which the college is located has a development review process with standards similar to that of the MPCA. The college also employs an engineering consultant to conduct monthly inspections, at which time any ongoing construction projects are inspected. Reports are filed and either college staff or an owners representative follows up with the contractors. In essence, the established procedures do meet the MS4 requirement, however MNSCU will work with the MPCA to establish a policy to meet the regulatory requirement and the college will implement it.

C.	Answer yes or no to indicate whether your regulatory mechanism(s) requires owners and operators of construction
	activity to develop site plans that incorporate the following erosion and sediment controls and waste controls as
	described in the Permit (Part III.D.4.a.(1)-(8)), and as listed below:

1.	Best Management Practices (BMPs) to minimize erosion.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
2.	BMPs to minimize the discharge of sediment and other pollutants.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
3.	BMPs for dewatering activities.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
4.	Site inspections and records of rainfall events	☐ Yes	⊠ No
5.	BMP maintenance	☐ Yes	⊠ No
6.	Management of solid and hazardous wastes on each project site.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
7.	Final stabilization upon the completion of construction activity, including the use of perennial vegetative cover on all exposed soils or other equivalent means.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
8.	Criteria for the use of temporary sediment basins.	☐ Yes	⊠ No

If you answered **no** to any of the above permit requirements, describe the tasks and corresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements are met:

The college lacks regulatory authority to regulate Construction Site Stormwater Runoff, further the college does not issue development permits for work by developers within its borders. However, MNSCU, the governing body for the college will be developing a system/ procedure to meet the MS4 permit requirement. They have submitted a draft policy to the MPCA already. The steps that remain within MNSCU to adopt the Board Policy (Board Policy 5.24 Regulatory Compliance) and the associated schedule are listed below:

- 1. System Office-Public Safety & Compliance reviews/develops system procedure with assistance of others as appropriate. Completed August 30, 2013.
- 2. Vice Chancellor CFO reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. Completed September 30, 2013.
- 3. Office of General Counsel reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by December 31, 2013
- 4.Leadership Council/Cabinet reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by February 28, 2014
- 5.Send out for Consultation (with deadline for responses) Suggested: Presidents, CFFOs, CAOs, CSAOs, Statewide Student Associations, Faculty and Staff Associations. To be completed by April 30, 2014
- 6. Vice Chancellor Chief Financial Officer approves system procedure. To be completed by May 31, 2014
- 7. Chancellor approves system procedure. To be completed by June 30, 2014
- 8. System procedure sent for adding to the website. To be completed by July 15, 2014
- 9. Colleges/universities informed of new/revised procedure. To be completed by August 1, 2014
- 10. College to develop processes to implement established policy. August 14, 2014- December 31, 2014.
- 11. College to fully implement policy by January 1, 2015.

Because the college requires campus construction projects to meet NPDES Construction Activity requirements for erosion and sediment control and stormwater management (MNSCU Facilities Design Standards Revised December 2010 Division 31. Section 1.1), and the college employs a consultant to conduct monthly insepctions of the entire MS4, the defacto result is a campus process/ program that does meet state standards in practice. However, MNSCU will continue to work with MPCA to finalize a policy to directly meet the regulatory requirement and the college will implement the policy once final.

Post-construction stormwater management

A.		Yes	u have a regulatory mechanism(s) to address post-construction stormwater management activities $oxed{oxed}$ No	es?	
	1.	lf y	yes:		
		a.	Check which type of regulatory mechanism(s) your organization has (check all that apply): Ordinance Contract language Policy/Standards Permits Rules Other, explain:		
		b.	Provide either a direct link to the mechanism selected above or attach it as an electronic docu form; or if your regulatory mechanism is either an Ordinance or a Rule, you may provide a cita Citation:	iment to t ation:	this
			Direct link:		
			☐ Check here if attaching an electronic copy of your regulatory mechanism, with the following convention: MS4NameHere_PostCSWreg.	j file nam	ing
B.	An: req	swei Juire	r yes or no below to indicate whether you have a regulatory mechanism(s) in place that meets the ments as described in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a.):	he followi	ng
	1.	Si	ite plan review: Requirements that owners and/or operators of construction activity submit te plans with post-construction stormwater management BMPs to the permittee for review and oproval, prior to start of construction activity.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	2.	pr fo	onditions for post construction stormwater management: Requires the use of any ombination of BMPs, with highest preference given to Green Infrastructure techniques and factices (e.g., infiltration, evapotranspiration, reuse/harvesting, conservation design, urban restry, green roofs, etc.), necessary to meet the following conditions on the site of a construction activity to the Maximum Extent Practicable (MEP):		
		a.	<u> </u>	☐ Yes	⊠ No
			 Stormwater discharge volume, unless precluded by the stormwater management limitations in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(3)(a)). Stormwater discharges of Total Suspended Solids (TSS). Stormwater discharges of Total Phosphorus (TP). 		
		b.	For redevelopment projects – a net reduction from pre-project conditions (on an annual average basis) of:	☐ Yes	⊠ No
			 Stormwater discharge volume, unless precluded by the stormwater management limitations in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(3)(a)). Stormwater discharges of TSS. Stormwater discharges of TP. 		
	3.	St	ormwater management limitations and exceptions:		
		a.	Limitations		
			 Prohibit the use of infiltration techniques to achieve the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)) when the infiltration structural stormwater BMP will receive discharges from, or be constructed in areas: 	☐ Yes	⊠ No
			 a) Where industrial facilities are not authorized to infiltrate industrial stormwater under an NPDES/SDS Industrial Stormwater Permit issued by the MPCA. b) Where vehicle fueling and maintenance occur. c) With less than three (3) feet of separation distance from the bottom of the 		

			infiltration system to the elevation of the seasonally saturated soils or the top of bedrock.d) Where high levels of contaminants in soil or groundwater will be mobilized by the infiltrating stormwater.		
		2)	Restrict the use of infiltration techniques to achieve the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)), without higher engineering review, sufficient to provide a functioning treatment system and prevent adverse impacts to groundwater, when the infiltration device will be constructed in areas:	☐ Yes	⊠ No
			 a) With predominately Hydrologic Soil Group D (clay) soils. b) Within 1,000 feet up-gradient, or 100 feet down-gradient of active karst features. c) Within a Drinking Water Supply Management Area (DWSMA) as defined in Minn. R. 4720.5100, subp. 13. d) Where soil infiltration rates are more than 8.3 inches per hour. 		
		3)	For linear projects where the lack of right-of-way precludes the installation of volume control practices that meet the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)), the permittee's regulatory mechanism(s) may allow exceptions as described in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(3)(b)). The permittee's regulatory mechanism(s) shall ensure that a reasonable attempt be made to obtain right-of-way during the project planning process.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
4.	sto act	rmwa ivity a	on provisions: The permittee's regulatory mechanism(s) shall ensure that any ater discharges of TSS and/or TP not addressed on the site of the original construction are addressed through mitigation and, at a minimum, shall ensure the following nents are met:		
	a.		gation project areas are selected in the following order of preference:		⊠.u.
			Locations that yield benefits to the same receiving water that receives runoff from the original construction activity.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		2)	Locations within the same Minnesota Department of Natural Resource (DNR) catchment area as the original construction activity.		
		0.00	Locations in the next adjacent DNR catchment area up-stream		
		4)	Locations anywhere within the permittee's jurisdiction.		
	b.	retr	gation projects must involve the creation of new structural stormwater BMPs or the ofit of existing structural stormwater BMPs, or the use of a properly designed regional ctural stormwater BMP.	Yes	⊠ No
	C.	Rou be i	Itine maintenance of structural stormwater BMPs already required by this permit cannot used to meet mitigation requirements of this part.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	d.	Miti	gation projects shall be completed within 24 months after the start of the original struction activity.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	e.	The mai	permittee shall determine, and document, who will be responsible for long-term ntenance on all mitigation projects of this part.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	f.	for r the perr	e permittee receives payment from the owner and/or operator of a construction activity mitigation purposes in lieu of the owner or operator of that construction activity meeting conditions for post-construction stormwater management in Part III.D.5.a(2), the mittee shall apply any such payment received to a public stormwater project, and all ects must be in compliance with Part III.D.5.a(4)(a)-(e).	Yes	⊠ No
5.	and BMI con only that	chani I own Ps no ditior / inclu : are o	rm maintenance of structural stormwater BMPs: The permittee's regulatory sm(s) shall provide for the establishment of legal mechanisms between the permittee ers or operators responsible for the long-term maintenance of structural stormwater by owned or operated by the permittee, that have been implemented to meet the long for post-construction stormwater management in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)). This lades structural stormwater BMPs constructed after the effective date of this permit and directly connected to the permittee's MS4, and that are in the permittee's jurisdiction. I mechanism shall include provisions that, at a minimum:		
	a.	oper	when the permittee to conduct inspections of structural stormwater BMPs not owned or rated by the permittee, perform necessary maintenance, and assess costs for those ctural stormwater BMPs when the permittee determines that the owner and/or operator at structural stormwater BMP has not conducted maintenance.	Yes	⊠ No
	b.	Inclu resp	ide conditions that are designed to preserve the permittee's right to ensure maintenance onsibility, for structural stormwater BMPs not owned or operated by the permittee, when e responsibilities are legally transferred to another party.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	C.	Inclusite t	ide conditions that are designed to protect/preserve structural stormwater BMPs and features that are implemented to comply with the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)). If site igurations or structural stormwater BMPs change, causing decreased structural	Yes	⊠ No

stormwater BMP effectiveness, new or improved structural stormwater BMPs must be implemented to ensure the conditions for post-construction stormwater management in the Permit (Part III.D.5.a(2)) continue to be met.

If you answered **no** to any of the above permit requirements, describe the tasks and corresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, within twelve (12) months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements are met:

The college lacks regulatory authority to regulate Post Construction Stormwater Runoff, further the college does not issue development permits for work by developers within its borders. However, MNSCU, the governing body for the college will be developing a system/ procedure to meet the MS4 permit requirement. They have submitted a draft policy to the MPCA already. The steps that remain within MNSCU to adopt the Board Policy (Board Policy 5.24 Regulatory Compliance) and the associated schedule are listed below:

- 1.System Office-Public Safety & Compliance reviews/develops system procedure with assistance of others as appropriate. Completed August 30, 2013
- 2. Vice Chancellor CFO reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. Completed September 30, 2013
- 3. Office of General Counsel reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by December 31, 2013
- 4.Leadership Council/Cabinet reviews/system procedure revised as necessary. To be completed by February 28, 2014
- 5. Send out for Consultation (with deadline for responses) Suggested: Presidents, CFFOs, CAOs, CSAOs, Statewide Student Associations, Faculty and Staff Associations. To be completed by April 30, 2014
- 6. Vice Chancellor Chief Financial Officer approves system procedure. To be completed by May 31, 2014
- 7. Chancellor approves system procedure. To be completed by June 30, 2014
- 8. System procedure sent for adding to the website. To be completed by July 15, 2014
- 9. Colleges/universities informed of new/revised procedure. To be completed by August 1, 2014
- 10. College to develop processes to implement established policy. August 14, 2014- December 31, 2014.
- 11. College to fully implement policy by January 1, 2015.

MNSCU Facilities Design Standards Revised December 2010 Division 31. Section 1.1 requires that campus construction projects meet the State of Minnesota Sustainable Building Guidelines (B3) Section S.2 for Stormwater Management required performance criteria for Runoff Rate and Runoff Quality. Further, the Lower Rum WMO requires review of development implements its own rules. The defacto result is a campus process/ program that does meet state standards in practice. However, MNSCU will continue to work with MPCA to finalize a policy to directly meet the regulatory requirement and the college will implement the policy once final.

III. Enforcement Response Procedures (ERPs): (Part II.D.3)

A. Do you have existing ERPs that satisfy the requirements of the Permit (Part III.B.)?

☐ Yes ☐ No

- If yes, attach them to this form as an electronic document, with the following file naming convention: MS4NameHere ERPs.
- If no, describe the tasks and corresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, with twelve (12) months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements are met:

Anoka Ramsey Community College will record its existing ERPs, adapt them to meet MNSCU Board Policy 5.24 as necessary and then submit them with our annual report. The process will begin once the Board Policy is finalized with a target of being completed by January 1, 2015.

B. Describe your ERPs:

MNSCU retains a consultant to conduct monthly site inspections of construction activities as well as structural and non-structural BMPs. The consultant prepares a monthly inspection report documenting the condition of the site, including recommended maintenance work. Inspection reports are sent to Orrin Nyhus, who forwards the reports on to the appropriate maintenance staff, or an Owners Representative also on contract with the college. They work to implement any necessary corrective measure. Long term goals or issues that require additional funding are identified and placed onto the college Capital Improvement Plan to be considered for funding by the state legislator. These projects are implemented as funding is available.

IV. Storm Sewer System Map and Inventory: (Part II.D.4.)

A. Describe how you manage your storm sewer system map and inventory:

The college retains a consultant to conduct the mapping and system inventory; files are retained by the consultant and

by the college.

	В.		swer yes or no to indicate whether your storm sewer system map addresses the following requirent rmit (Part III.C.1.a-d), as listed below:	nents from	the
		1.	The permittee's entire small MS4 as a goal, but at a minimum, all pipes 12 inches or greater in diameter, including stormwater flow direction in those pipes.	⊠ Yes	□No
		2.	Outfalls, including a unique identification (ID) number assigned by the permittee, and an associated geographic coordinate.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		3.	Structural stormwater BMPs that are part of the permittee's small MS4.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		4.	All receiving waters.	⊠ Yes	
		If y be	ou answered no to any of the above permit requirements, describe the tasks and corresponding sc taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requir	hedules th	at will
		The cyc	e existing map will need to be updated to reflect additional stormwater BMPs implemented since the ele. The college will retain a consultant to complete the mapping upon permit coverage. The map whin one year of permit coverage.	e last nern	nit
	C.	Ans Sec	swer yes or no to indicate whether you have completed the requirements of 2009 Minnesota Sessic c. 28: with the following inventories, according to the specifications of the Permit (Part III.C.2.ab.),	on Law, C	h. 172.
			All ponds within the permittee's jurisdiction that are constructed and operated for purposes of water quality treatment, stormwater detention, and flood control, and that are used for the collection of stormwater via constructed conveyances.	☐ Yes	
		2.	All wetlands and lakes, within the permittee's jurisdiction, that collect stormwater via constructed conveyances.	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	D.	Ans	swer yes or no to indicate whether you have completed the following information for each feature in	wenteried	
			A unique identification (ID) number assigned by the permittee.	Yes	
			A geographic coordinate.	☐ Yes	
		3.	Type of feature (e.g., pond, wetland, or lake). This may be determined by using best professional judgment.	Yes	
		If yo	ou have answered yes to all above requirements, and you have already submitted the Pond Invento CA, then you do not need to resubmit the inventory form below.	ory Form t	o the
		If yo	ou answered no to any of the above permit requirements, describe the tasks and corresponding schaken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit require	nedules the	at will e met:
		The	college will retain a consultant to complete the inventory upon permit coverage. The inventory will November 30, 2014.		
	E.	on t	wer yes or no to indicate if you are attaching your pond, wetland and lake inventory to the MPCA he form provided on the MPCA website at: http://www.pca.state.mn.us/ms4 , according to the cifications of Permit (Part III.C.2.b.(1)-(3)). Attach with the following file naming convention: #NameHere_inventory.	Yes	⊠ No
		If you	ou answered no , the inventory form must be submitted to the MPCA MS4 Permit Program within nonths of the date permit coverage is extended.		
٧.	Mini	imur	m Control Measures (MCMs) (Part II.D.5)		
			I: Public education and outreach		
			ermit requires that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, existing permittees re		
	9	educa: selecte	tion and outreach program that focuses on illicit discharge recognition and reporting, as well as other stormwater-related issue(s) of high priority to the permittee during this permit term. Describe you tional program, including any high-priority topics included:	er specific	ally
	11	mplen	Ramsey Community College currently distributes educational materials on campus on on its websinented an educational program that targets various audiences regarding each MCM. The public is in lege's annual SWPPP meeting.	te. It has a vited to a	also ttend

www.pca.state.mn.us • 651-296-6300 • 800-657-3864 • TTY 651-282-5332 or 800-657-3864 • Available in alternative formats wq-strm4-49a • 5/31/13

established and the second table for categories of BMPs that you plan to implement over the course of the permit term.

2. List the categories of BMPs that address your public education and outreach program, including the distribution of educational materials and a program implementation plan. Use the first table for categories of BMPs that you have

Include the measurable goals with appropriate timeframes that each BMP category will be implemented and completed. In addition, provide interim milestones and the frequency of action in which the permittee will implement and/or maintain the BMPs. Refer to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency's (EPA) Measurable Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s (http://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf).

If you have more than five categories, hit the tab key after the last line to generate a new row.

Established BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes
	Activities: Develop and obtain educational material regarding stormwater pollution prevention and the six MCMs. Target audiences include students, faculty, the public at large, and maintenance staff.
Develop and distribute educational materials for students and faculty	Measurements: Annual meeting number of attendees and discussions with MS4 Implementation team at college throughout the year following inspection reports and MS4 BMP Implementation. Measurable goal applies to all target audiences as all are invited to attend the annual meeting.
	Timeframes: Annual meeting is currently in late summer, the college will investigate moving it to early fall to encourage additional student and faculty participation. Monthly Inspection Reports discussed with college staff as needed.
Implement an educational program	Activities: MS4 Implementation Team to coordinate to hold annual meeting, train staff as needed in BMP implementation.
implement an educational program	Measurements & Timeframes: Annual meeting is held in late summer, follow-up contact regarding Monthly Inspections.
Education re: MCM 3 – IDDE	Activities : Incorporated proper disposal policies into RFPs, specifications, and contracts; post policies and standards on website.
Education re. MCM 3 - IDDE	Measurements: Illicit discharges tracked monthly.
	Timeframes: Monthly during non-frozen conditions/ during construction.
Education re: MCM 4 – Construction site run-off	Activities: Following each inspection report filed during construction projects, consultant discusses any construction related BMP issues with Security Director, and maintenance staff as necessary to provide education/ training on construction site runoff prevention. Provide training to MS4 Implementation Team staff during annual meetings.
	Measurements: Monthly inspection reports and annual meeting
	Timeframes: Monthly during non-frozen conditions/ during construction.
Education re: MCM 5 – Post-construction stormwater management	Activities: Following each inspection report, consultant discusses maintenance of post-construction stormwater BMPs as necessary with Security Director, and maintenance staff as necessary to provide education/ training. Provide training to MS4 Implementation Team staff during annual meetings.
	Measurements: Monthly inspection reports and annual meeting
	Timeframes: Monthly during non-frozen conditions.
Education re: MCM 6 – Pollution prevention for municipal operations	Activities: Following each inspection report, consultant discusses any BMP issues with Security Director, and maintenance staff as necessary to provide education/ training or Pollution Prevention. Provide pollution prevention training to MS4 Implementation Team staff during annual meetings.
	Measurements: Monthly inspection reports.
	Timeframes: Monthly during non-frozen conditions.
	Activities: Implementation team to meet and discuss implementation of stormwater education program annually, and phone & e-mail coordination as needed.
Coordination of Education Program	Measurements: Meetings/ e-mails/ calls conducted.
	Timeframes : Annual meeting of the implementation team at the time the annual report is prepared to discuss implementation of each MCM.

Annual public meeting	Activities: Conduct annual public meeting regarding the SWPPP. Solicit and consider incorporating public input into SWPPP. Invite college community to participate in discussion of SWPPP. Provide adequate notice of public meeting and provide location of public copy of SWPPP.
	Measurements: Compliance with annual meeting requirement, number of attendees at meeting, submission of annual report to

BMP categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes
	Activities: Investigate implementation of a social media campaign to improve MCM 1 & 2. Begin posting Facebook links to annual meeting invitation, post captioned photos of stormwater BMPs on campus, target specific MCMs such as IDDE & student littering. Provide links to educational material on stormwater management (ie MPCA).
Distribute educational materials	Measurements: Record "likes" and number of comments on stormwater related posts
	Timeframe: First social media post set to begin in September 2014 for the new school year. Results will be tracked and evaluated after first year. If this is successful, the college will consider replacing paper handouts with social media and web postings.
Education re: MCM 3 – IDDE	Activities: Obtain/ develop educational materials relevant to topics that are the focus of the new permit (IDDE) and of specific concern to the college (student littering). Incorporate proper disposal policies into RFPs, specifications, and contracts; post policies and standards on website.
	Measurements : Number of messages per year; number of attendees at training sessions, number of illicit discharges reported, number of corrective actions taken to eliminate identified illicit discharges.
	Activities: Invite City of Coon Rapids and Coon Creek Watershed District to coordination meetings. Contact each organization annually to discuss education program.
Coordination of Education Program	Measurements : Attendance at coordination meetings, documentation of contact.
	Timeframes : Annual contact to be made to City of Coon Rapids and Coon Creek Watershed District at the time the annual report is prepared to discuss opportunities to coordinate education.
Education re: MCM 6 – Pollution prevention for municipal operations	Activities: Provide staff opportunities to attend training, seminars, presentations, conferences, or other activities; incorporate BMP requirements into RFPs, specifications, and contracts; post statements, policies and standards on website; coordinate with local partners to distribute information that will reduce or eliminate impact of stormwater pollution.
	Measurements : Number of articles per year, number of messages per year, percent of O & M staff trained.

Provide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or coordinating this MCM:

Orrin Nyhus, Security Director

B. MCM2: Public participation and involvement

 The Permit (Part III.D.2.a.) requires that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement a public participation/involvement program to solicit public input on the SWPPP. Describe your current program:

Anoka Ramsey Community College invites the public to its SWPPP annual meeting. Thirty-day notice is provided along

with time, date, and location. Any input received is considered for incorporation into the SWPPP. In addition, the campus plans an annual spring clean-up when allowed by weather conditions that contributes to improved stormwater quality

List the categories of BMPs that address your public participation/involvement program, including solicitation and documentation
of public input on the SWPPP. Use the first table for categories of BMPs that you have established and the second table for
categories of BMPs that you plan to implement over the course of the permit term.

Include the measurable goals with appropriate timeframes that each BMP category will be implemented and completed. In addition, provide interim milestones and the frequency of action in which the permittee will implement and/or maintain the BMPs. Refer to the EPA's Measurable Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s (http://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf). If you have more than five categories, hit the tab key after the last line to generate a new row.

Established BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes		
Comply with public notice requirements	Activities: Publish 30-day notice of annual SWPPP meeting with time, date, location. Provide location of public copy of SWPPP. Encourage college community to attend.		
	Measurements : Number of public meetings conducted, number and methods of alternative advertising used.		
Solicit public input and opinion on the adequacy of the SWPPP	Activities: Conduct annual meeting regarding SWPPP. Solicit and consider incorporating public input. Measurements: Number of attendees at meeting, number of comments received.		
Consider public input	Activities: Consider public input on SWPPP and adjust plan as appropriate. Encourage target audiences to offer input. Prepare summary of questions and comments and explanation of adjustments made in response.		
	Measurements: Number of attendees at meeting, number of comments received, summary of questions and comments and responses.		
Annual campus clean-up event	Activity: In coordination with Coon Creek Watershed District and City of Coon Rapids, promote annual spring campus cleanup as weather permits, including parking lots, storm drains, etc.		
	Measurements: Number of potential participants informed, number of participants involved, quantity of trash collected, amount of campus area cleaned.		
BMP categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes		
	Activities: Investigate implementation of a social media campaign to improve MCM 1 & 2. Begin posting Facebook links to annual meeting invitation, post captioned photos of stormwater BMPs on campus, target specific MCMs such as IDDE & student littering. Provide links to educational material on stormwater management (ie MPCA).		
	Measurements : Record "likes" and number of comments on stormwater related posts. Respond to target audience posts as necessary and appropriate.		
Distribute educational materials	Timeframe: First social media post set to begin in September 2014 for the new school year. Results will be tracked and evaluated after first year. If this is successful, the college will consider replacing paper handouts with social media and web postings.		
Solicit public input and opinion on the adequacy of the SWPPP	Activities: Post annual meeting schedule and annual report on social media/ web site in addition to local paper. Conduct annual meeting regarding SWPPP. Solicit and consider incorporating public input electronically. Investigate coordination with faculty to provide extra credit for students to attend meeting.		
	Measurements: Number of attendees at meeting, number of		

comments received.

3.	Do	you have a process for receiving and documenting citizen input? Yes No					
	If y	ou answered no to the above permit requirement, describe the tasks and corresponding schedules the sure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, this permit requirement is met:	nat will be	taken to			
4.	Pro	ovide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or coo	rdinating t	his			
	Orr	in Nyhus, Security Director					
C.	МС	M 3: Illicit discharge detection and elimination					
1.							
	elin con	e college has developed a storm sewer map and IDDE program that includes monthly inspections to continuous monthly inspections are conducted during non-frozen conditions, with one included during frozen conditions. Inspection forms are submitted to the Security Director and discuss elementation Team as maintenance, good housekeeping, or corrective action is required.	spection				
2.	Doe (Pa	es your Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination Program meet the following requirements, as found rt III.D.3.cg.)?	f in the Pe	rmit			
	a.	Incorporation of illicit discharge detection into all inspection and maintenance activities conducted under the Permit (Part III.D.6.ef.)Where feasible, illicit discharge inspections shall be conducted during dry-weather conditions (e.g., periods of 72 or more hours of no precipitation).	⊠ Yes	□No			
	b.	Detecting and tracking the source of illicit discharges using visual inspections. The permittee may also include use of mobile cameras, collecting and analyzing water samples, and/or other detailed procedures that may be effective investigative tools.	Yes	□ No			
	C.	Training of all field staff, in accordance with the requirements of the Permit (Part III.D.6.g.(2)), in illicit discharge recognition (including conditions which could cause illicit discharges), and reporting illicit discharges for further investigation.	Yes	□No			
	d.	Identification of priority areas likely to have illicit discharges, including at a minimum, evaluating land use associated with business/industrial activities, areas where illicit discharges have been identified in the past, and areas with storage of large quantities of significant materials that could result in an illicit discharge.	Yes	□ No			
	e.	Procedures for the timely response to known, suspected, and reported illicit discharges.		☐ No			
	f.	Procedures for investigating, locating, and eliminating the source of illicit discharges.		☐ No			
	g.	Procedures for responding to spills, including emergency response procedures to prevent spills from entering the small MS4. The procedures shall also include the immediate notification of the Minnesota Department of Public Safety Duty Officer, if the source of the illicit discharge is a spill or leak as defined in Minn. Stat. § 115.061.	⊠ Yes	□ No			
	h.	When the source of the illicit discharge is found, the permittee shall use the ERPs required by the Permit (Part III.B.) to eliminate the illicit discharge and require any needed corrective action(s).	Yes	□No			
	lf yo take	u answered no to any of the above permit requirements, describe the tasks and corresponding schen to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements	dules that ts are met	will be :			
3.	cate	the categories of BMPs that address your illicit discharge, detection and elimination program. Use the gories of BMPs that you have established and the second table for categories of BMPs that you plan the course of the permit term.	e first table to implen	e for nent			
	addi BMF	ide the measurable goals with appropriate timeframes that each BMP category will be implemented a tion, provide interim milestones and the frequency of action in which the permittee will implement and Ps. Refer to the EPA's Measurable Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s:://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf).	and completel I/or mainta	eted. In ain the			
		u have more than five categories, hit the tab key after the last line to generate a new row.					

Established BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes
Storm sewer system map	Activities: Develop and keep on file a detailed storm sewer map showing all ponds, rivers, streams, lakes, wetlands, stormwater drains, and all conveyances, including those 12 inches or larger in diameter. Map also includes structural pollution control devices and discharges leaving the system. Convert map to electronic format and update annually.
	Measurements: Number of pollution control devices recorded, number of discharge points identified, linear feet of conveying system.
	Activities: Cooperate with the City of Coon Rapids and the MPCA on a program to prohibit non-stormwater discharges (ARCC does not have statutory authority).
Regulatory control program	Measurements: Cooperative working relationship with City of Coon Rapids and MPCA to evaluate effectiveness of regulations prohibiting illicit discharges and amend the program as needed.
IDDE Plan	Activities: Continue to implement program to detect and identify illicit discharges, including plan to control and eliminate them. Plan includes steps to locate illicit discharges and eventually document actions taken.
	Measurements: Number of illicit discharges reported and identified, number of illicit discharges prevented, stopped, or removed.
Public and employee illicit discharge information program	Activities: Train employees on hazards of improper waste disposal and ways to detect and eliminate illicit discharges. Training will include procedures to locate priority areas, trace source of illicit discharges, and evaluate program. Measurements: Number of attendees at training sessions, number of locations determined to have the potential for illicit discharges, number of illicit discharges reported, number of corrective actions taken.
dentification of non-stormwater discharges and flows	Activities: Continue to implement and evaluate program to detect and identify illicit discharges, including plan to control and eliminate contributors. Plan includes steps to locate problem areas using public complaints and eventually document actions taken.
	Measurements: Number of illicit discharges reported, identified, prevented, stopped, or removed.
BMP categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes
	Activities: MNSCU to develop policy for regulatory compliance and college will implement.
Regulatory control program	Measurements: Policy approved by MNSCU and implemented by college.
	Timeframes: Policy approved by MNSCU by August 2014 and implemented by college by January 2015.
Do you have procedures for record-keeping within your specified within the Permit (Part III.D.3.h.)?	Illicit Discharge Detection and Elimination (IDDE) program as
	edures for record-keeping of your Illicit Discharge, Detection and

5. Provide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or coordinating this

Orrin Nyhus, Security Director

4.

D. MCM 4: Construction site stormwater runoff control

 The Permit (Part III.D.4) requires that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement and enforce a construction site stormwater runoff control program. Describe your current program:

The MnSCU Board of Directors sets forth policies for each of its campuses including Anoka Ramsey Community College. MnSCU requires all college projects to be constructed using the MnSCU Facilities Design Standards (Sixth Edition Revised December 2010). The Facilities Design Standards Division 31 Section 1 requires college construction projects to provide construction site stormwater and runoff control by complying with the NDPES General Stormwater Permit for Construction Activity Requirements as well as Minnesota B3 guidelines, which are in some ways more stringent than MPCA rules. The College implements a monthly inspection program during which any construction activities and erosion control BMPs occurring on the roughly 90 acre campus are inspected. Inspection reports are provided to Orrin Nyhus. Any construction related compliance issues identified are discussed with the College's MS4 Implementation Team and a plan established to correct issues. The college requires the contractor to comply with these policies as a term of their contract.

		ontract.				
2.		oes your program address the following BMPs for construction stormwater erosion and sediment control as required in the Permit (Part III.D.4.b.):				
	a.		ve you established written procedures for site pla struction activity?	n reviews that you conduct prior to the start of	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	b.	cor	es the site plan review procedure include notifical struction activity that they need to apply for and omit to Discharge Stormwater Associated with Col	obtain coverage under the MPCA's general	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	C.	nor	es your program include written procedures for re compliance or other stormwater related informati lic to the permittee?		☐ Yes	⊠ No
	d.		ve you included written procedures for the following pliance with your regulatory mechanism(s):	ng aspects of site inspections to determine		
		1)	Does your program include procedures for identification	tifying priority sites for inspection?	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		2)	Does your program identify a frequency at which inspections?	h you will conduct construction site	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		3)	Does your program identify the names of individed conducting construction site inspections?	dual(s) or position titles of those responsible for	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		4)	Does your program include a checklist or other inspections when determining compliance?	written means to document construction site	Yes	⊠ No
	e.		es your program document and retain constructiourbed, and owner/operator information?	n project name, location, total acreage to be	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	f.	Do	es your program document stormwater-related co ermine project approval or denial?	emments and/or supporting information used to	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	g. Does your program retain construction site inspection checklists or other written materials used to document site inspections?				Yes	☐ No
		ou a	assure that, within 12 months of the date permit			
3.	plan for pro 201 List tabl	n rev MS4 cedu 5. the	is in the process of developing a policy for compiew checklist for design engineers/architects to a record keeping. Inspection procedures are curreres. The program to implement the policy for concategories of BMPs that address your construction categories of BMPs that you have established a	use during the design project and require submits ently in place, but not written. The college will de impliance, with written policies will be in place by on site stormwater runoff control program. Use the	tal to the o velop writi January o ne first	college ten
			ment over the course of the permit term.			
	con	nplet I/or r	the measurable goals with appropriate timeframe ed. In addition, provide interim milestones and the maintain the BMPs. Refer to the EPA's <i>Measurab</i>	e frequency of action in which the permittee will le Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s	implemen	t
			ww.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf). It last line to generate a new row.	r you have more than five categories, hit the ta	ар кеу	
	Est	abli	shed BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes		
	Activities: The college does not have regulatory authority. However, MnSCU governs the college and requires complian w with the NPDES General Construction Stormwater Permit a also Minnesota B3 guidelines. MnSCU contracts require all contractors to comply with these requirements or face				pliance rmit and all	
		contractual penalties. Further, the college cooperates with the City of Coon Rapids, Coon Creek Watershed District, and the				

site runoff control.

MPCA as they administer NPDES requirements for construction

	Measurements: Inspect facility monthly to determine compliance with requirements, ensure all construction sites comply with City of Coon Rapids, CCWD, B3 and MPCA requirements for construction site stormwater runoff control.
	Timeframe: Cooperation and inspections are ongoing.
Construction site implementation of erosion and sediment control BMPs	Activities: Use and enforce B3, MnSCU Facility Design Standard, City of Coon Rapids ordinances and resolutions and MPCA NPDES permit requirements through monthly inspections. Measurements: Number of site inspections during construction Timeframes: Monthly inspections during non-frozen conditions. One inspection during frozen conditions.
Waste controls for construction site operators	Activities: Contractually require contractors to control and eliminate construction site waste that may impact stormwater runoff. Program will address construction entrances, vehicle maintenance, equipment washing areas and proper waste disposal. Measurements: Reduction of site wastes, number of vehicle
	wash areas on site, frequency of inspection and maintenance of construction vehicles.
	Timeframe: Ongoing for each construction project.
Procedure for site plan review	Activities: Contractors submit construction site plans to the City of Coon Rapids and the Coon Creek Watershed District for review. Plans must incorporate implementation and routine maintenance of sedimentation and erosion controls and consider water quality impacts before construction begins.
	Measurements: Number of site plans forwarded to City of Coor Rapids and CCWD, number of site plans rejected or changes resulting from lack of proper control measures.
Establishment of procedures for receipt and consideration of reports of stormwater noncompliance	Activities: Monthly site inspections are conducted and results are provided to college Security Director. Discussions with extended MS4 Implementation staff as necessary to address issues identified. Measurements: Monthly inspections implemented.
	Timeframes: Monthly inspections during non-frozen conditions. One inspection during frozen conditions.
Establishment of procedures for site inspections and enforcement	Activities: Coordinate with City of Coon Rapids, Coon Creek Watershed District, and MPCA to develop procedures for site inspection and enforcement of control measures. Procedures will include steps to identify priority areas, associated enforcement measures, and appropriate educational and training for construction site operators.
	Measurements: Develop procedures for site inspections and enforcements. Number of site inspections scheduled and reasons, number of enforcements implemented following inspections.
BMP categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes
	Activities: MNSCU to develop policy for regulatory compliance and college will implement.
Regulatory control program	Measurements: Policy approved by MNSCU and implemented by college.
	Timeframes : Policy approved by MNSCU by August 2014 and implemented by college by January 2015.

 Provide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or coordinating this MCM:

Orrin Nyhus, Security Director

E. MCM 5: Post-construction stormwater management

1.	The Permit (Part III.D.5.) requires that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement and enforce a post-construction stormwater management program. Describe your current program:						
	Mr Re po Co als ha sto col	e MnSCU Board of Directors sets forth policies for ean SCU requires all college projects to be constructed univised December 2010). The Facilities Design Standarst-construction stormwater and runoff control by comparistruction Activity Requirements as well as Minnesot to cooperates with the City of Coon Rapids, the Coon we requirements for post-construction stormwater main armwater BMPs monthly. Inspection reports are provided by the maintenance staff or put on the Capital propriates funding. The college also abides by regular attershed District to address post-construction runoff	ising the MnSCU Facilities Design Standards (Stards Division 31 Section 1 requires college projectlying with the NDPES General Stormwater Pera B3 guidelines, which are in some ways more stored Watershed District (CCWD), and the MP thagement. The College also inspects existing paided to Orrin Nyhus. Any maintenance related is Improvement Plan to be addressed as the legis	ixth Editior cts to provenit for strict. The co CA who ea ost-constru sues are ea lature	ide ide college ach uction ither		
2.	Ha co	ve you established written procedures for site plan renstruction activity?	views that you will conduct prior to the start of	☐ Yes	⊠ No		
3.		swer yes or no to indicate whether you have the follo st-construction stormwater management according to					
	a.	Any supporting documentation that you use to deter III.D.5.a), including the project name, location, owner checklists used for conducting site plan reviews, and compliance?	r and operator of the construction activity, any	Yes	⊠ No		
	b.	All supporting documentation associated with mitiga	tion projects that you authorize?	☐ Yes	⊠ No		
	c.	Payments received and used in accordance with Pe	rmit (Part III.D.5.a.(4)(f))?	☐ Yes	⊠ No		
	d. All legal mechanisms drafted in accordance with the Permit (Part III.D.5.a.(5)), including date(s) of the agreement(s) and names of all responsible parties involved?						
	lf y 12	If you answered no to any of the above permit requirements, describe the steps that will be taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, these permit requirements are met.					
	de: dui	ISCU is in the process of developing a policy to addre velop a ckecklist to decoument post construction storn ring the design project and require submittal to the co- licy for compliance, with written policies will be in place	nwater management for design engineers/ arch llege for MS4 record keeping. The program to in	itects to us	se the		
4.	for	List the categories of BMPs that address your post-construction stormwater management program. Use the first table for categories of BMPs that you have established and the second table for categories of BMPs that you plan to implement over the course of the permit term.					
	Include the measurable goals with appropriate timeframes that each BMP category will be implemented and completed. In addition, provide interim milestones and the frequency of action in which the permittee will implement and/or maintain the BMPs. Refer to the EPA's Measurable Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s (http://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf). If you have more than five categories, hit the tab key after the last line to generate a new row.						
	Est	ablished BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes		555000000000000000000000000000000000000		
			Activities: Operate two programs:				
		Dry extended detention pond/local water body program: designed to detain stormwater runoff and allow pollutants to settle. Also provides additional flood detention storage.					
		Develop and implement structural and/or non-structural BMPs 2. Stormwater bio-engineering program: incorporate wetland plants and filtration, into stormwater detention pond/local water body to achieve further pollutant removal. College evaluates effectiveness and any improvements needed.					
	Measurements: Reduce sediment quantity from future						

Regulatory mechanism to address post-construction runoff from new development and redevelopment

Constructed and as funding becomes available.

Activities: Follow any ordinance adopted by the City of Coon Rapids and Coon Creek Watershed District regarding post-construction runoff.

development and redevelopment, record number of

fact sheets for future construction.

recommendations for improvement, evaluate effectiveness of current system, cooperate with local partners to obtain BMP

Timeframes: Implemented as new projects are designed and

	Measurements: Develop policy in accordance with City of Coon Rapids and CCWD, record number of inspections completed in compliance with City and watershed district requirements.
	Timeframe: Ongoing
Long-term operation and maintenance of BMPs	Activities: Continue to conduct monthly inspections and maintenance program to ensure effectiveness of post-construction stormwater control BMPs. All BMPs are inspected regularly for effectiveness and structural integrity. Inspections will document BMP performance and any damage or needed repair.
	Measurements : Frequency of inspection and maintenance provided, number of problems identified and remedied.
	Timeframe: Monthly during non-frozen conditions and one frozen condition inspection.
BMP categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes
	Activities: MNSCU to develop policy for regulatory compliance and college will implement.
Regulatory control program	Measurements: Policy approved by MNSCU and implemented by college.
	Timeframes: Policy approved by MNSCU by August 2014 and implemented by college by January 2015.

Provide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or coordinating this MCM:

Orrin Nyhus, Security Director

F. MCM 6: Pollution prevention/good housekeeping for municipal operations

1. The Permit (Part III.D.6.) requires that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, existing permittees shall revise their current program, as necessary, and continue to implement an operations and maintenance program that prevents or reduces the discharge of pollutants from the permittee owned/operated facilities and operations to the small MS4. Describe your current program:

The college's pollution prevention plan includes street sweeping, inspections and maintenance of stockpiles and pollution control devices, and review of impaired waters that may receive discharges from the MS4.

2. Do you have a facilities inventory as outlined in the Permit (Part III.D.6.a.)?

☐ Yes ☒ No

- 3. If you answered no to the above permit requirement in question 2, describe the tasks and corresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverage is extended, this permit requirement is met:
- 4. List the categories of BMPs that address your pollution prevention/good housekeeping for municipal operations program. Use the first table for categories of BMPs that you have established and the second table for categories of BMPs that you plan to implement over the course of the permit term.

Include the measurable goals with appropriate timeframes that each BMP category will be implemented and completed. In addition, provide interim milestones and the frequency of action in which the permittee will implement and/or maintain the BMPs. For an explanation of measurable goals, refer to the EPA's *Measurable Goals Guidance for Phase II Small MS4s* (http://www.epa.gov/npdes/pubs/measurablegoals.pdf).

If you have more than five categories, hit the tab key after the last line to generate a new row.

Established BMP categories	Measurable goals and timeframes		
Municipal operations and maintenance program	Activities: Implement storm drain inspection and cleaning program to inspect and cleans storm drain grates, detention pond, pump station, catch basins, and other appurtenances. Measurements: Number of inspections; amount of trash, sediment, or other pollutants removed during cleaning; number of repair projects completed.		

	Timeframes: Inspections are conducted monthly. Cleanings are completed as inspection findings indicate it to be necessary
	Activities: Implement procedures for regular pavement cleaning to remove sediment, debris, and potential sources of pollutants Procedure includes frequency, timing, method, target areas for more frequent cleaning, and overview of plan.
Street sweeping	Measurements: Monthly inspections to document condition of lots and sweeping implemented.
	Timeframe: Inspections are ongoing, street sweepings are conducted as needed (typically once during fall at least, and following construction activity as necessary).
	Activities: Annually inspect all structural pollution control devices such as trap manholes, grit chambers, floatable skimmers and traps, separators, and other small settling or filtering devices.
Annual inspection of all structural pollution control devices	Measurements: Number of inspections, pollution control devices inspected, non-functional devices identified.
	Timeframe: Inspections are ongoing, street sweepings are conducted as needed (typically once during fall at least, and following construction activity as necessary).
	Activities: Inspect a minimum of 20% of MS4 outfalls, sediments basins, and ponds each year, so that all are inspected over a 5 year period.
spection of minimum 20% of MS4 outfalls, sediment sins and ponds annually on rotating basis nual inspection of all exposed stockpile, storage and aterial handling areas	Measurements: Number of inspections each year, number of MS4 outfalls, sediment basins, and ponds inspected each year.
	Timeframe: Inspections are monthly during non- frozen conditions, one inspection is conducted during frozen condition
	Activities: Inspect all stockpiles (salt, lumber, parts, coal) annually. Temporary stockpiles (topsoil, e.g.) would be inspected in accordance with construction permit requirements. Frequency of inspections would be adjusted if pattern of maintenance dictates.
	Maintenance: Sites identified for areas of all exposed stockpile storage, and material handling areas; number of inspections of all exposed stockpile, storage and material handling areas.
	Timeframe: Inspections are monthly during non- frozen conditions, one inspection is conducted during frozen conditions
	Activities: Based on inspections, the college will determine if repair, replacement or maintenance is necessary. Corrective actions will be taken as soon as possible, usually the same year as inspection.
Inspection follow-up, including determination of whether repair, replacement, or maintenance is needed and implementation of corrective measures	Measurements : Inspection forms submitted to Security Director and forwarded to appropriate staff as indicated by results on form.
	Timeframe: Monthly inspection forms are submitted to appropriate members of MS4 Implementation Team monthly for follow-up.
	Actions: Summarize results of outfall inspections in annual report; keep records of inspection results, date, and any maintenance performed or recommended.
Record reporting and retention of all inspections and responses	Measurements: Number of records maintained; relevant inspection lab results; maintenance performed or recommended
	Timeframe: Monthly inspection forms and submittal e-mails are kept on site.
Evaluation of inspection frequency	Activities: Record inspection results and maintenance performed or recommended. After two years of inspections, if pattern of maintenance is apparent, adjust frequency of

	inspections. If sediment removal is needed first two years of inspections, frequency of increase to at least twice yearly. If mainter because of both of the first two annual inspections may be reduced to once every two years.			of inspection will enance is not required espections, frequency
			Measurements: Number of inspections presults with date and antecedent weather maintenance performed or recommended	conditions;
-			Timeframe: Evaluation/ recommended r to schedule (SWPPP) at time annual repo	necessary modifications ort is prepared.
			Activities: Review all discharges from MS waters, as defined by the EPA's 303(d) lis review, determine if changes to existing s BMPs are necessary. Update SWPPP as	S4 system to impaired st. Based on the tormwater system or
1	mpa	red waters review process	Measurements: Prepare inventory of imp MS4 jurisdictional boundaries; prepare main impaired waters the MS4 discharge may in procedures to determine if SWPPP revision prepare a schedule and timeline to incorp changes into SWPPP.	ap that includes all mpact; develop written ons are needed;
-			Timeframe: Evaluation/ recommended not schedule (SWPPP) at time annual report	
E	ВМР	categories to be implemented	Measurable goals and timeframes	
5.	a.	If no , continue to 6. If yes , the Minnesota Department of Health following items. Maps are available at		☐ Yes ⊠ No
		following items available for your MS4:	/swp/maps/index.htm. Is a map including the ater supply management areas identified as 4720.5210, and 4720.5330?	☐ Yes ☐ No
		 Source water protection areas for surfa assessments conducted by or for the M Safe Drinking Water Act, U.S.C. §§ 300 	ce intakes identified in the source water linnesota Department of Health under the federal bj – 13?	☐ Yes ☐ No
	c.	Have you developed and implemented BMF sources?	es to protect any of the above drinking water	☐ Yes ☐ No
6.	TP	ve you developed procedures and a schedul treatment effectiveness of all permittee own ection and treatment of stormwater, according	e for the purpose of determining the TSS and ed/operated ponds constructed and used for the ng to the Permit (Part III.D.6.d.)?	☐ Yes No
7.	(3)	you have inspection procedures that meet the for structural stormwater BMPs, ponds and adling areas?	ne requirements of the Permit (Part III.D.6.e.(1)-outfalls, and stockpile, storage and material	⊠ Yes □ No
8.	Ha em	ve you developed and implemented a stormy ployee's job duties that:	water management training program commensurat	te with each
	a.	Addresses the importance of protecting wa	ter quality?	⊠ Yes □ No
	b.	Covers the requirements of the permit relevant	vant to the duties of the employee?	⊠ Yes □ No

		C.	Includes a schedule that establishes initial training for new and/or seasonal employees and recurring training intervals for existing employees to address changes in procedures, practices, techniques, or requirements?	☐ Yes	⊠ No
	9.	Do (Pa	you keep documentation of inspections, maintenance, and training as required by the Permit art III.D.6.h.(1)-(5))?	⊠ Yes	□No
		CO	you answered no to any of the above permit requirements listed in Questions 5 – 9 , then descripteresponding schedules that will be taken to assure that, within 12 months of the date permit coverese permit requirements are met:	be the tas erage is e	ks and xtended,
		eff	e college will work with a consultant to develop procedures and a schedule to determine the TP a ectiveness of the ponds it owns and operates to collect and treat stormwater. This will be compl on this of the date permit coverage is extended	and TSS eted withi	n 12
		tea sea	e current management training program is conducted monthly as needed with members of the Marm as inspections show the need for information. The college will establish a more formal sched asonal employees and document the requirement within the formal description of duties prior to ar of permit coverage	dule for ne	w/
	10.	Pro	ovide the name or the position title of the individual(s) who is responsible for implementing and/or c c c	oordinatin	g this
		Ori	rin Nyhus, Security Director		
VI.	Ap	pli	liance Schedule for an Approved Total Maximum Daily Load (TMDL) cable Waste Load Allocation (WLA) (Part II.D.6.)	with ar	n
	A.	Do of t	you have an approved TMDL with a Waste Load Allocation (WLA) prior to the effective date he Permit?	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		1.	If no , continue to section VII.		
		2.	If yes, fill out and attach the MS4 Permit TMDL Attachment Spreadsheet with the following naming convention: MS4NameHere_TMDL.		
			This form is found on the MPCA MS4 website: http://www.pca.state.mn.us/ms4 .		
VII.	Αlι	ım	or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems (Part II.D.7.)		
	A.	Do are	you own and/or operate any Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems which regulated by this Permit (Part III.F.)?	☐ Yes	⊠ No
		1.	If no, this section requires no further information.		
		2.	If yes, you own and/or operate an Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment System within your small MS4, then you must submit the Alum or Ferric Chloride Phosphorus Treatment Systems Form supplement to this document, with the following naming convention: MS4NameHere_TreatmentSystem.		
			This form is found on the MPCA MS4 website: http://www.pca.state.mn.us/ms4 .		
VIII.	Ad	d a	ny Additional Comments to Describe Your Program		
	Res stor	leme ults mwa	Pamsey Community College campus is small, about 90 acres. During the first round of permitting inted a monthly inspection program. A consultant visits the campus monthly and inspects the enterer exported to the Security Director who passes on information about needed maintenance or of the terminal interest of the facilities director or a contracted Owners Representative. Because of the size of the size of the facilities director or a contracted Owners Representative. Because of the size of the	ntire camp construction	ous. On